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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:33 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.  Today we continue to receive testimony of Postal Service witnesses in support of Docket No. R2001-1, Request for Rate and Fee Changes.



Does anyone have a procedural matter to discuss before we continue today?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There are three witnesses scheduled to appear today.  They are Witnesses Loetscher, Hope and Mayo.



Mr. Reimer, I've been informed that participants have agreed to forego cross-examination of Witness Loetscher.  Is this correct?



MR. REIMER:  Yes, that is correct.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Reimer, do you have any corrected copies of Witness Loetscher's direct testimony and appropriate declaration of authenticity so that you can move Witness Loetscher's testimony into evidence?



MR. REIMER:  Not at this time.



MR. FELDMAN:  Mr. Chairman?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.



MR. FELDMAN:  Just to very briefly interrupt the proceeding, just to clarify Mr. Loetscher not being here, our parties, the National Federation of Independent Publications and the Coalition of Religious Press Association, did file a notice of oral cross.  We didn't realize that Mr. Loetscher was more or less permanently located in Wisconsin, and we certainly didn't want him to make the trip here just for a very few questions.



What we propose to do, and we'll file an appropriate motion, will be to put into writing several brief questions which the Postal Service has agreed to consider, and we hope to have those filed earlier next week.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you, Mr. Feldman.  Mr. Feldman, just for the record would you state your name and your organization for the record?



MR. FELDMAN:  Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for reminding me of that.  I'm Stephen Feldman, counsel for the Coalition of Religious Press Associations and the National Federation of Independent Publications.  Thank you.



MR. REIMER:  Chairman Omas, for that reason we anticipate filing Mr. Loetscher's testimony on the 22nd with the other witnesses that we would file on that day.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, we will allow that to happen.



Mr. Reimer, do you have any declaration or application of written cross-examination?  Not any until --



MR. REIMER:  Not until the 22nd.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  The 22nd.  Okay.



Mr. Alverno, will you introduce the next Postal Service witness for today?



MR. ALVERNO:  Thank you, Chairman Omas.  The Postal Service calls Laraine Hope.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Hope, would you stand so I can swear you in?



Whereupon,


LARAINE B. HOPE



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.  Thank you.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-31.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. ALVERNO:


Q
Would you please introduce yourself?


A
My name is Laraine B. Hope, and I work in the Pricing Classification Division of the U.S. Postal Service headquarters.


Q
Earlier, Ms. Hope, I handed you two copies of a document entitled Direct Testimony of Laraine B. Hope on behalf of United States Postal Service, and it's marked as USPS-T-31.  I have now given those copies to the reporter.  Did you have a chance to examine them?


A
Yes, I did.


Q
And was this testimony prepared by you or under your direction?


A
Yes.


Q
And do you have any changes or corrections to make?


A
No.


Q
And if you were to testify orally today, would your testimony be the same?


A
Yes, it would.



MR. ALVERNO:  Mr. Chairman, I ask that the direct testimony of Laraine B. Hope, which is marked as USPS-T-31, be received as evidence at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Laraine B. Hope.  That testimony is received into evidence.  As is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-31, was received in evidence.)



MR. ALVERNO:  Mr. Chairman, I'm sorry.  We also have a library reference associated with this testimony.  May I proceed to enter that into evidence as well?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please.



BY MR. ALVERNO:


Q
Ms. Hope, are you familiar with Library Reference USPS-LR-J-131, which consists of the standard mail ECR and NECR work papers?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
And was this library reference prepared by you or under your direction?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
And do you sponsor this library reference?


A
Yes.



MR. ALVERNO:  Mr. Chairman, I ask that Library Reference USPS-LR-J-131, which consists of the standard mail ECR and NECR work papers, be received into evidence at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.



Ms. Hope, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you this morning in the hearing room?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Hope to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.



MR. ALVERNO:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-31 and was received in evidence.)
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//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written

cross-examination for Witness Hope?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination, including Newspaper Association of America, Val-Pak Directing Marketing System, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.



Is there any other party who wants to cross-examine Witness Hope?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Baker, would you please begin?



MR. BAKER:  Before I do, Mr. Omas, there is a line of cross the Mr. Olson is prepared to do which I would rather follow up on.  If it's all right with you, if we could switch the order and allow him to go first, that would be acceptable with me.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I have no problem with that.  Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  It's nice to have the Vs go first.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Mrs. Hope, my name is William Olson, and I'm representing Val-Pak in these proceedings.  I'd like to ask you to begin by opening your testimony to page 4, Roman IV that is, your autobiographical sketch.


A
Yes.  I'm there.


Q
Okay.  I see that you've had a couple of prior jobs at the Postal Service prior to being an economist in the pricing office.  One of them was marketing specialist and customer relations program management.  When did you have that?  1998 through when?


A
I had that in 1998 really through a reorganization of that department where the job turned into program manager and strategic marketing, so essentially I was in that department from November, 1998, until I moved to the pricing group in March of 2001.


Q
So by virtue of the reorganization it was basically the same type job, but in different organizational structures?


A
No.  It was actually a slightly different job, although I reported to the same person and had the same colleagues.  We were under the same vice-president, et cetera.



The first job I was hired at, customer relations program management, was an analytical job.  For example, one of my first projects was a study of the printing industry.  I examined various customer programs and helped to analyze them.  In strategic marketing, I was in more of a management position.


Q
Well, it says that you were involved with strategic marketing initiatives.


A
That's correct.


Q
Would the printing industry be one of those?


A
No.


Q
What would examples of the strategic marketing initiatives you worked on include?


A
Well, there were many.  For example, I worked on a survey of postal customer councils, or PCCs as they're known, and conducted a survey of postal customer councils and helped to supervise the analyzing of that data.



I also was the point person for a large scale research project on the National Postal Forum.


Q
What was the general purpose of those?  I mean, I take it that wasn't anything to do with sales, correct?  Not necessarily sales as such, but rather marketing more broadly.



Were you involved in eliciting customer preferences about products, for example, for the Postal Service?


A
No, I wasn't.  The customer preferences that I was looking at were preferences with regard to the Postal Forum.  Should it be in Denver?  Should it be in Orlando?  Should it be twice a year?  Once a year?  What sort of officers of the Postal Service did people want to hear speaking in the general sessions?  Issues such as that.


Q
So did any of that work involve products that the Postal Service offers of any class or any type of special service?


A
We were looking primarily at marketing initiatives that dealt with customers.  The postal customer councils would be an example.



Some of the sessions perhaps that were held by individual postal customer councils might have to do with issues by subclass, but I was not involved with those.  Those decisions were made at the local level by the local PCC.


Q
Okay.  So your work was more connected with the method by which customers provide input to the Postal Service through PCCs or through National Postal Forum, as opposed to the substance of their preferences on mail products?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Nonetheless, did you draw any conclusions or come to any views about the need to develop customer friendly products and to hear the customers and to try to meet their needs?  Was that at all part of what you did?


A
Well, certainly that's a goal of marketing in general.  Marketing programs should take the views of the customers into account.


Q
Okay.  Let me ask you to take a look at your response to Val-Pak-T-31-7.  Do you have that?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Okay.  I guess it might be good to turn to your testimony at pages 9 and 10 because I want to ask you some questions about your proposed classification change to require that ECR saturation and high density letters are automatable, which is to say they are pre-bar coded by the mailer and they meet other Postal Service automation requirements such as MERLIN.  Is that a fair description of your proposal?


A
Could you break your question down?  I think there were several questions that I heard.


Q
Just give me this mail classification change described in a nutshell.


A
Could you hold on just a second?  I think it's described in a nutshell on page 4 of my testimony, which says, "In this docket, the Postal Service proposes a requirement that ECR and NECR high density and saturation letters bear bar codes."


Q
It is true that the requirement is not just that they bear bar codes, but that they meet MERLIN standards and are considered fully automatable by the Postal Service.  Isn't that true?


A
In my answer to Val-Pak 7 I say that, "If the classification proposal is implemented, standard mail ECR high density and saturation letters will be subject to the verification process for automation mailings.  It is my understanding that MERLIN is part of the verification process for automation mailings.  If MERLIN is not available, automation mailings are subject to manual verification."


Q
Okay.  So these standard ECR letters would have to be not only bar coded, but would have to be prepared as other, for example, standard regular automation letters, is that not correct, and meet the same standards?


A
As my testimony says on page 9, line 17, "High density and saturation letters under this proposal would have to meet other Postal Service requirements for automation compatibility."



The details, the proposed rule and so forth is currently in development by our mail preparation and standards group, and it's my understanding that there's a review process that goes along with that which lasts about a month, so I can't really comment on the precise automation requirements at this point because they're not set.  My testimony really indicates the level to which I can discuss the automation compatibility.


Q
Okay.  At the moment, within standard regular mail we have a rate category called automation, correct?


A
Basic auto letter.


Q
And to qualify for that automation rate category the mailer has to bar code the letters and, as you put it, meet other Postal Service requirements for automation compatibility, correct?


A
And you are referring to ECR basic auto letter?


Q
No.  I'm asking you about the existing standard regular automation rate class.


A
Oh, I'm sorry.  I misunderstood your previous question.  I thought you were talking about the ECR subclass.  I'm actually --


Q
Well, I was.  I was then, but I've changed the question.



What I'm trying to get at, and I don't mean to make this difficult.  I'm just trying to say we know what the Postal Service requires for standard regular letters in the automation rate category, and what I'm asking you I guess is whether you have some reasons to believe that the requirements that you're seeking to impose on standard ECR letters, high density and saturation, whether they would be the same automation requirements or different.



The implication from your testimony as I take it, if you don't mind my saying so, is that they're the same Postal Service requirements.


A
Line 17 where I discuss automation compatibility doesn't go into the details of what would be required for the ECR subclass.



The mail characteristics of ECR mail versus standard regular mail are different, and for that reason I wouldn't necessarily assume that everything would be identical, but, as I said earlier, I can't comment on that beyond what I've said in my testimony because the final rule has not been developed yet, or indeed the draft has not been finalized for circulation.


Q
Well, the Commission has faced this issue before when the Postal Service has made mail classification proposals and it has not had the rule written.  The regulation very often is written after the Commission acts and the governors act.



I'm trying to get some guidance from you as to whether you could amplify the record here as to what the requirements for automation compatibility will be.  Do you think they might be higher than the requirements for standard regular automation letters?


A
As I had said before, I can't really comment --


Q
Okay.


A
-- beyond the line that's in my testimony.  The rule has not been developed.  The draft has not been finalized.


Q
Okay.  But the goal, is it not, is to have the standard ECR saturation and high density letters prepared by mailers so that the Postal Service has, as I think you said, the option to run those pieces over letter automation machinery?  Is that not the goal of your classification proposal?


A
Yes, that's the goal, and Witness Kingsley elaborates on that, as I discuss on page 10, lines 1 through 3, of my testimony.


Q
I appreciate the reference to the testimony, but I'm just trying to get an answer to this.



The concept is that you would like the Postal Service to have the option to run standard ECR letters, saturation and high density letters; to run those over automation just the way you run standard regular automation letters over letter automation, correct?


A
I'm not the operations expert, and I can't comment on exactly how standard regular mail is run through automation, but certainly the goal of my proposal is to enhance the options that postal operations have for processing the mail.


Q
Right.


A
So what that means is that they might like to -- operations would like to DPS the ECR high density and saturation letters, so that would be the goal.  It would save manual casing of those letters at the DDUs.


Q
And that's the point, is it not?  I mean, those letters could be DPS'd now, but they would have to be bar coded by the Postal Service, correct?


A
Well, not necessarily.  There may in fact be some mailers that are currently bar coding, --


Q
Right.


A
-- but mailers who are not currently bar coding would indeed be required to bar code to qualify for those rates.



As I said in my testimony, if they chose not to use the bar codes they would be subject to the appropriate non-letter rate in that category or to the basic ECR letter rate.


Q
Right.  Of course, mailers would want to try to qualify for the lower saturation and high density rates if they had adequate volumes to meet those requirements.  I appreciate your description that this is an effort to enhance the Postal Service's option to run this mail over letter machinery.  I think that's helpful.



Let me move on then if you don't have any problem with my characterization there of what you said.


A
I'm sorry.  Which characterization?


Q
What I just said; that the concept is to increase the Postal Service's option to run standard ECR high density and saturation letters over automation in more cases than it can now and easier than it can now because mailers have pre-bar coded the mail, and mailers have made it automation compatible.


A
I agree with the basic thrust of your statement.  I'm just not sure what easier means in that sentence.



Yes, the general thrust is certainly that the Postal Service wants to increase the mail processing options, and being able to DPS these letters makes a lot of sense in terms of the way the Postal Service is set up in operations.  Witness Kingsley goes into more detail on that in her testimony.


Q
Are you offering any rate incentive to mailers to do this?  It's simply the fact that they continue to pay the rates for the same rate categories they're in now, which is to say saturation and high density, correct?  There's no rate benefit to do this.  It's not an option.  It's a new requirement, correct?


A
Well, there is benefit in the rates that I propose because I increase the gap between letters and non-letters in both the high density and saturation tiers, so the proposal does incent mailers to bar code.


Q
It does in the aggregate for ECR letters, saturation and high density.  For mailers who -- well, strike that.  I understand your answer.  I'm going to try to move on here.



Do you have any idea of the number or percentage of ECR high density and saturation letters that are already bar coded?  You mentioned that there were some that were.


A
No.  I don't have a figure on that.


Q
Do you have any idea of either the number or the percentage of ECR high density and saturation letters that are currently DPS'd on automation equipment?


A
No.  I don't have a figure.


Q
If these ECR saturation and high density letters are not run over automation, the option the Postal Service has, I take it, is to sort them manually, correct?  That's the way they would at a DDU handle this mail, correct?



If you couldn't DPS it and intermingle it or if you chose not to DPS it, you'd have to sort it and case it manually, correct?


A
Again, I'm not the operations witness or expert, but I recall that Witness Kingsley in her testimony said something to the effect that the DDUs work closely with the plants, and in fact the Postal Service does apply bar codes on some of the mail.  It may be a local decision.


Q
Right.  But if they don't apply bar codes and the mailers don't apply bar codes and it couldn't be DPS'd, they have to case it manually, correct?


A
If there are no bar codes on the mail, it has to be cased manually.


Q
Now, ECR high density and saturation letters are already required to be pre-sorted to line of travel, are they not?


A
I'm sorry.  Could you repeat the question?


Q
Sure.  The same mail that you're proposing a classification change for, standard ECR letters which are high density and saturation, they're already required to be pre-sorted to line of travel, are they not?


A
It's my understanding that high density and saturation letters have to be pre-sorted to walk sequence and that line of travel only applies to the basic rate.


Q
Okay.  I stand corrected.  Then I should say that ECR high density and saturation are pre-sorted to walk sequence, and with that you would agree with me?


A
Yes, they are pre-sorted to walk sequence.


Q
Okay.  And that walk sequenced mail, if it was manually sorted, manually cased, that's a fairly efficient type of mail to case, is it not?


A
Are you referring to letters?


Q
Yes.


A
What do you mean by efficient?


Q
Pieces per minute, cost per minute.


A
That's something more in terms of the details.  It's not included in my testimony.  That's something that Witness Kingsley has covered in terms of, you know, relative efficiencies of sorting.


Q
Well, you're proposing that these pieces be bar coded so the Postal Service would have the option to DPS them.  You don't have the view that DPSing these letters would be less expensive, more efficient, than manual casing?


A
In a general sense they would.  It would certainly be more efficient.  I can't give you the figures on that.


Q
No.  I wasn't seeking figures.  Just relatively.


A
That's the point of doing it basically, and we would anticipate possible cost savings down the road if this were implemented.


Q
Other than having these letters prepared in such a way to give the Postal Service the option of running them on letter automation, which we're assuming is more efficient than manual casing, are there any other possible advantages to the Postal Service of your classification proposal?


A
Another advantage that I discuss is that mailers at the moment, and this is page 10, lines 11 through 16.  I say, "Under the current system, mailers must update their software at least three months before the mailing.  As Witness Kingsley, USPS-T-39, explains, carrier assignments change on a regular basis.  Witness Kingsley describes the operational advantages and potential cost savings in this proposed change in her testimony."



Actually, I should have started up a little bit higher because I explain starting on line 8 that bar coding has the potential, besides decreasing handling and sortation for DPS mail.  "In addition, bar coded pieces will allow automation equipment to catch carrier assignments earlier," so that's certainly another advantage.  The mail would be delivered more efficiently and more accurately if the carrier assignments are caught earlier in the process.


Q
Okay.  I do not understand this, and I wonder if you can just go through this one more time, as to what they have to do three months before and why they wouldn't have to do it now.  Can you explain that for me again?


A
I think the detail of that is in Witness Kingsley's testimony, as I referred to, but the basic concept is that rather than having someone at a DDU go around and update the -- actually, strike that.



If I start to get into detail on that, I won't be able to provide you the appropriate response that you deserve.  You deserve the authoritative response on that, and that would be Witness Kingsley.


Q
That's fine, but on lines 11 and 12 you say, "Under the current system, mailers must update their software at least three months before the mailing."


A
Yes.


Q
Are you talking about ECR high density and saturation letters which are not bar coded?  Are you talking about putting them in walk sequence?


A
I can't give you the precise postal term, the precise acronym, but the concept is that the software has the carrier route addresses and assignments.  Address changes or perhaps new addresses are introduced to the carrier route.  That's the type of thing that's in the software.  I honestly don't know the technical term for the software.


Q
Well, I don't need the technical term for the software.  I'm jut trying to see why mailers who do not make their letters automation compatible would need to update their software three months before and how somehow that improves if they have to make their mail automation compatible.


A
Well, as I say here, "Bar coded pieces will allow the automation equipment to 'catch' carrier assignment updates earlier."



The detail of this again is something that Witness Kingsley goes into in her testimony, and I believe that she also answered some interrogatory responses on this, some in fact from you.  Beyond the general concept of the classification change, the operational details are something that I'm unfortunately not the authority on.


Q
Okay.  But that's the answer, is it not, that the automation equipment is smart, and the automation equipment, when it's running bar coded pieces, knows when there has been a change in carrier assignment, and it takes that piece over automation and puts it in the right bin to the new carrier route?  Is that not what you're saying?


A
I don't know exactly what the machinery does.  You know, I don't know about the bins.  I can't really explain the operational processes, --


Q
Okay.


A
-- but the concept certainly is that the automation equipment and the bar coding will allow more frequent -- will really allow more current updating than 90 days, so there will be a vast improvement for address changes and for new addresses under the automation system.



I think that's an advantage.  You had asked before are there other advantages to my proposal.  This certainly seems like an advantage.


Q
Okay.  Good.  I'm happy to get this on the record.  I think you are adequately explaining that for my purposes, and I appreciate that.



Let me get at this issue of efficiency and just nail this down.  Are you saying that you cannot today tell us how much more efficient it is or how much less costly it is to run these letters over automation as compared to manually hand sorting them?  That's not your function?  You don't know that at that level?


A
Right.  I haven't seen figures on that.


Q
Okay.  You didn't ask Witness Kingsley for data like that before you made your proposal?


A
I have investigated to see if I could find data like that because I think that would certainly be useful, but, to the best of my knowledge, the data, the specific cost data for these density tiers and really to answer your question, that specific data from my understanding is not available, so I asked Witness Kingsley.



I asked spoke with Witness Schenk.  She's the costing witness for ECR.  I tried to dig up the figures.


Q
Did someone tell you that it is more efficient to and less costly to run these over automation equipment than to manually case them?



In other words, if you said there was no data available and you don't know that of your own knowledge, did someone tell that to you?


A
I think what I had said was there's no cost data available.  In terms of general, in terms of looking at your question generally, certainly Witness Kingsley goes into the fact that, you know, automation is more efficient than manual casing.  That's common sense really.


Q
Are you putting forth that proposition then before the Commission that that is your testimony that it is cheaper and more efficient to do it over automation than manually?


A
I'm saying that it is more efficient, and it likely is cheaper.  I don't have the figures, but certainly down the road --


Q
Okay.


A
-- it is likely that that will be cheaper.  I would have figures if I were sitting here then for the high density and saturation letters.


Q
So there will be an effort, you're saying, that you know of to collect data in the future that is not currently available to show these new efficiencies or the efficiencies of your classification change?


A
Well, assuming that this classification change goes through, certainly cost data will be collected.


Q
All right.  Let me ask you this.  In prior dockets, as I recall, the Postal Service has put forward one standard rate design witness who has done both regular and ECR.  Is that your understanding?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
And in this case they split it, and you got ECR and Mr. Moeller got regular, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Did you work with Mr. Moeller on the proposals that you were making in your case and the proposals he was making in his case to have some consistency as between ECR and regular?


A
If you turn to page 2 of my testimony, starting at line 16 I say that, "Rate design between the regular and enhanced carrier route commercial and non-profit subclasses has been coordinated to assure structural consistency where appropriate and to maintain appropriate rate relationships.



"An example of structural consistency between the two commercial subclasses is that the proposed definition entry discounts are identical.  An example of an appropriate rate relationship is that the proposed ECR basic letter rate is slightly higher than the five digit automation letter rate in the regular subclass.  This maintains the current rate relationship and encourages the use of automation by mailers."


Q
Okay.  Are you aware of a proposal that Witness Moeller is making in this docket to offer special rate treatment to standard regular automation letter shaped pieces that are between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces?


A
I'm aware that there's a proposal.  In terms of the special rate treatment, could you elaborate?


Q
Well, as I understand it, not being the expert on this, but I understand that the piece rates are being charged for those pieces plus a pound rate applicable to the weight of the piece over 3.3 ounces and under 3.5 ounces.



In other words, to the extent that the weight of the letter exceeds 3.3 ounces a pound rate is paid, and there's a rate developed based on those two factors.  Does that sound right to you?


A
I certainly have studied his proposal, and the math may work out the same as what I recall because I know there are various ways with the formula of arriving at the rate.



At least for me an easier way and the way that I recall is that for pieces between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces the appropriate rate, the appropriate non-letter rate, would be calculated, and a letter flat differential would be subtracted.  That may work out the same in terms of the math as what you described.


Q
Okay.  Do you have Witness Moeller's testimony with you?


A
No, I don't.


Q
Some of this came out in answers to interrogatories, I believe, but his testimony, just to give you one sentence, said, "The Postal Service is proposing," and this is at page 4 of USPS-T-32.



"The Postal Service is proposing that heavy automation letters be eligible for letter piece rates combined with the pound rate for pound rated flats.  The additional weight above 3.3 ounces, but less than 3.5 ounces, will be charged additional postage."



Really how that postage charge is calculated is not the thrust of my questions, but would you accept that I've accurately described Witness Moeller's testimony so far?


A
Yes.  Subject to check, but it sounds fine.


Q
It sounds familiar?


A
It sounds familiar.  I think the reason actually that I recalled the other way of calculating the proposed rate is that the letter flat differential in standard regular was a key reason for that proposal in standard regular, and the letter flat differential in ECR is much smaller.  It's a fractional part of what we see in standard regular.  Indeed, you know, that's what occurred to me in terms of setting the rate.


Q
I think you did a much better job of explaining the applicable rate than I did, and I defer to your description.  I mean, you had discussions with Witness Moeller about this proposal, did you not?


A
Yes, I did.


Q
And did you have discussions with any other postal witnesses about his proposal for standard regular?


A
I don't recall having discussions with other postal witnesses about this.


Q
Other than postal counsel, is there anyone else at the Postal Service who you recall discussing his proposal for standard regular automation letters, heavyweight letters?


A
Yes.  His proposal was discussed with management, with Mr. Lyons, I believe with Ms. Bazzoto.


Q
And did you or they ever consider extending the same treatment to letter shape pieces within standard ECR that weigh between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces?


A
Well, I asked about that since I'm the standard ECR witness, and that's when the issue of the letter flat differential was -- that's when I realized that that was why the proposal only applied to standard regular.


Q
Someone told you that because of there being a smaller letter flat differential within ECR, that's why there would be no comparable proposal for standard ECR to Witness Moeller's proposal for standard regular?  Is that what you're saying?


A
The difference in the letter flat differentials was discussed.  I wouldn't really characterize it as someone told me that.  It was a discussion that we had, and it was in response to a question that I had about ECR because it does seem like a logical question.



In terms of being told, I think that that might be misinterpreted in some way.  I mean, I looked at the data I'd say constantly through the rate iteration process and kept an eye on that.  The proposal is one that I put forward, although certainly it's been discussed with the appropriate postal management.


Q
Was it your decision not to include a comparable proposal for standard ECR in your testimony, or was that something that postal management like Mr. Lyons and Ms. Bazzoto decided, or maybe even Mr. Moeller?


A
Well, we certainly discussed it as a group, and I would characterize it as a group decision and one which I agree with and certainly feel comfortable with.


Q
So then if that's the case, so far you've told us that the reason for the decision to give disparate treatment to standard regular and standard ECR heavyweight letters was the difference in the letter flat differential between ECR and regular, correct?  You've said that?


A
That was one reason, yes.


Q
Can you tell us the rest of the reasons, the remainder of the reasons?


A
There may be different mail characteristics between standard regular and standard ECR, but I honestly can't recall the specifics of that.



I think the fact certainly that there are two separate subclasses, there are separate subclasses for a reason.  They serve distinctly different markets.  I should say there are distinct market characteristics, to be a little bit more precise.



Since the classification change case and the decision in MC95, they have been treated as separate subclasses along with their respective non-profit categories, so I don't think it's inappropriate to have a classification change or a proposal in one subclass that may not carry over to the other.  I think the Postal Rate Commission distinguished those subclasses for a reason.


Q
Which of the mail characteristics that were different between standard ECR and standard regular that caused the Commission to create separate subclasses are you referring to when you say that differences in mail characteristics would drive a decision to offer this rate treatment to regular and not to ECR?


A
I think what I said was that the Commission recommended the split of ECR and regular due to different market characteristics.



I don't recall if in that decision the different mail piece characteristics came into play or if it was more the fact that one is more targeted than the other, for example.  Different types of mailers might use standard regular as opposed to standard enhanced carrier route, so it's quite possible that mail characteristics were part of the Commission's decision, but I don't recall the details of that.



What I had said was, I think, that the mail characteristics between standard regular and ECR are different, and I can't cite a lot of the specifics on that right here, but certainly those differences could be part of the reason for Witness Moeller's proposal.


Q
Were they part of the reason for your proposal not to include a special rate for heavyweight letters in ECR?


A
No.


Q
A second ago you said that standard regular and ECR were different in that I believe you said one was targeted.



Wouldn't it be more accurate to say that ECR mail has generally been described by the Commission as geographically targeted, and standard regular has been identified as being individually targeted?


A
Yes.  I think that that sounds -- I think that's a valid characterization.


Q
Okay.  I think you've already said that -- you've already made a complete answer.



I just want to get a complete list of reasons why this heavyweight letter treatment was excluded from ECR.  We know that the letter flat differential being greater for regular than ECR was a factor, and we know that no specific market characteristic was a factor.  Is there anything else that was a factor in your decision not to include it?


A
Taking the letter flat differential situation one step further, which is that the letter flat differential in ECR is a fraction of what it is in standard regular, and actually I did not receive interrogatories on this, but I believe Witness Moeller went into the details of that.  What that indicates is that it would make a much smaller difference in the enhanced carrier route subclass.



I think that the rate criteria of simplicity came into play because we really -- my understanding is that for a relatively small change like that we may not propose a classification change.


Q
So another one of your reasons was the statutory requirement of simplicity of structure?


A
Was?  I'm sorry.  Which requirement?


Q
The statutory requirement that the Commission consider simplicity of structure.


A
Yes.


Q
Anything else?


A
Not that I recall offhand.  I think the letter flat differential in itself is a compelling reason, along with the fact that there are two separate subclasses.


Q
What I don't understand, Ms. Hope, is let me just think through Witness Moeller's proposal with you for a second and see if you agree.



He had a situation where standard regular heavyweight letters, although they were letter shape, they were too heavy to be charged letter postage rates.  Isn't that correct?  Those 3.3 to 3.5 ounce pieces were charged significantly more because they were treated as non-letters.


A
Yes.  Above the break point they're treated as non-letters.


Q
Okay.  And so he had a situation where I suspect he wanted to provide mailers with an incentive to prepare those pieces with bar coding and meeting MERLIN standards so they could be run over automation and save money for the Postal Service, too.  Isn't that correct?


A
I don't have a copy of the exact wording of Witness Moeller's proposal and his reasons in front of me.  I wouldn't necessarily characterize each of those reasons as correct from my viewpoint, but it wasn't my proposal.  It was Witness Moeller's proposal, and it's not in my testimony.


Q
That's the problem.  I mean, that's what I'm trying to get at, which is --


A
Right.


Q
-- why it's not there because what I'm trying to do is get you to draw a parallel between the problem of heavyweight letters in ECR and the problem of heavyweight letters in regular.  Admittedly, his rate differential is much larger than it would be in ECR if the same proposal were adopted, but aren't you trying to get these pieces to be automatable?  Isn't part of your proposal here?



We just talked about heavyweight letters, for example.  I'm sorry.  Excuse me.  About high density and saturation ECR letters and requiring them to be automatable to give the Postal Service the option to run these on automation.  Isn't that a good thing to prepare mail to run on automation?


A
Well, I fully support my proposed classification change, and that's what my classification change suggests for ECR high density and saturation letters.  It would allow letters to be DPS'd because they're going through the Postal Service automation equipment.


Q
Okay.  Let me ask you this.  Would your proposed new requirement for standard ECR letters require that 3.3, 3.4 and 3.5 ounce letters be bar coded and meet automation requirements?


A
In the rate structure, above 3.3 ounces would not be considered a letter.


Q
So your classification change would not impose any new burdens on mailers of 3.3 to 3.5 ounce letters, correct, because they're not really letters?  They're charged at the non-letter rate.


A
They're letter shaped pieces, --


Q
Letter shaped pieces.


A
-- but they're not letter rated pieces.


Q
Right.


A
And we said to qualify for the letter rate they would need to be bar coded at the high density and saturation tiers, so if they're letter shaped above 3.3 ounces, they would not qualify for those letter rates anyway so it wouldn't apply.


Q
Unless you acquiesce to Mr. Moeller's idea and make a similar proposal for ECR.



I'm trying to figure out why the logic does not carry over.  Your proposal that requires standard ECR letters, which are high density and saturation, to be bar coded and be automatable you've just said does not apply to letter shaped pieces which are over 3.3 ounces and less than 3.5 ounces, correct?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
Why not provide some incentive to mailers to prepare those pieces so that they can be run over automation, as you say, to give the Postal Service the option to do it?  Why not give the Postal Service the option to run those over automation because right now there's no incentive for the mailer to prepare the pieces in that way.  Isn't that correct?


A
That proposal is not in my testimony.


Q
I know.  You don't see the logic?  This is my last question, and I say it at some risk.  You don't see the logic of Witness Moeller's proposal carrying over to ECR?


A
Well, as I said, they're distinct subclasses.


Q
You bet.


A
They are separate subclasses, and the letter flat differential is much, much smaller.  Witness Moeller gives the figures in I believe it was his answer to questions in his oral cross-examination.  He may have in fact had interrogatories on that as well.



In my opinion, the letter flat differential

alone --


Q
Justifies your decision to exclude it, correct?


A
It wasn't a decision to exclude it.  It was not in my testimony.


Q
Okay.  Did there ever come a time, based on your background of being involved with strategic marketing initiatives, that you sought input from mailers as to whether they thought it would be a good idea to offer the same type of rate treatment for standard ECR that Witness Moeller offers to standard regular?


A
No.


Q
Okay.  Let me ask you to turn to your response to our Interrogatory 14.  While you're at it, if you could turn to page 12 of your testimony because we'll go back and forth here.  Do you have those?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Okay.  In our Question 14-A, we asked you about your testimony at page 12 where you say that Witness Schenk's study suggests a lower ECR pound rate.  We asked you to provide references, and you took exception to our characterization of your testimony.  Is that correct?


A
I think in your Question 14-A you've asked, "Please provide references to her testimony...", referring to Witness Schenk, "...her study or any other document sponsored by Witness Schenk where she states that which you assert, i.e., that a lower ECR pound rate would be appropriate," so the question was in reference to statements of Witness Schenk.



My response is that, "My testimony...", on page 12, "...does not state what the interrogatory implies, i.e., that Witness Schenk states a lower pound rate would be appropriate.  Rather, this passage of my testimony is my explanation of the results of her study."


Q
All right.  So you took exception to our characterization of your testimony?


A
Yes, I did.


Q
Okay.  Let's go to your testimony.  Would you read us just two lines there at the top of page 12?


A
The first three lines?


Q
Let me just look here.  I guess the middle two sentences.  Start at the end of line 1 with the word witness, if you would, please, and read those two sentences.


A
Well, since it's the beginning of the paragraph could I start at the beginning?


Q
Sure.


A
I say, "Multiple factors support the proposed pound rate reduction.  Witness Schenk presents a cost study that provides detailed data regarding the weight/cost relationship of pound and piece rated pieces."



Do you want me to keep going?


Q
Please.


A
"Witness Schenk's study provides unit cost estimates for each grouping by ounce increment.  This analysis suggests that strictly on a cost basis a lower ECR pound rate would be appropriate."


Q
Okay.  The second and third sentences of that paragraph begin with the words Witness Schenk, do they not?


A
Yes, they do.


Q
Okay.  And then in the very next sentence, the fourth sentence in that paragraph, you say, "This analysis suggests that strictly on a cost basis a lower ECR pound rate would be appropriate."



I'm asking you now what is the antecedent to that relative pronoun, if that's what it is, and I can't remember, this?


A
Yes.  The antecedent is the study, which is Library Reference 58.


Q
Do you reference Library Reference 58 in your testimony there on page 12?


A
It's not specifically referenced on page 12.  It's referenced on page 13.


Q
So that this on page 12 references the library reference that's referenced on the next page?


A
Yes.  It may also reference several other library references that Witness Schenk sponsored because, as I recall, some of her data in Library Reference 117 fed into Library Reference 58.



Although she got some costs from Library Reference 59, I don't believe that I needed those for the chart that's on page 13.


Q
Okay.  Go to page 13 and tell me where you reference Library Reference 58, as you just said.


A
It's in the footnote to Table 3.


Q
Was that one of the revisions?


A
Yes.


Q
Because this one I have says 59.


A
Yes.  That was in the December 28 errata.


Q
Okay.  So your testimony on page 12 using the word this referenced the library reference on page 13, which was at the time you filed it the wrong number?


A
I'm just looking for an interrogatory response that I think covers that.  Just a moment.


Q
Well, it's a simple question.  I just want to make sure I accurately describe what you're saying.


A
Yes.  On page 13, Library Reference 59 was inaccurate.


Q
Okay.


A
I believe I received an interrogatory response or an interrogatory question fairly soon after the filing, so I believe it's on the record that it was Library Reference 58 prior to December 28.


Q
Okay.  I'll accept that.  I'll accept that.  I didn't have it marked on mine, but I'm sure you're correct.



What I'm trying to get at is the proposal to decrease the ECR pound rate from the current 63.8 cents to your proposal of 59.8 cents and the reasons for it.  I appreciate your beginning on page 12 reading from the top of the page because you say, "Multiple factors support the proposed pound rate reduction," and then you reference Witness Schenk, and now we know it's Library Reference 58.



My question is are you talking about an analysis that you did of the data in 58 and maybe 117, or are you drawing your conclusion that Schenk believes that the ECR pound rate is too high?  Is it your analysis or her analysis?  That's what I'm trying to get at.


A
I believe the interrogatory response I read in answer to your first question about that covered the fact that Witness Schenk did not state to me her opinion.  Witness Schenk provided data, which I looked at.  I did not perform an independent analysis, but I certainly looked at the data.


Q
So Witness Schenk did not tell you that a lower pound rate would be appropriate, correct?


A
That's correct.  I in fact had no discussions with Witness Schenk on the rates.


Q
Okay.  And rather your conclusion and your recommendation that a lower pound rate is appropriate emanates from your analysis of her Library Reference 58 and perhaps 117?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.


A
And possibly 59.  I don't recall offhand.  She had several library references that were interrelated.


Q
I remember 58, and I remember 117.  I don't remember 59.  Do you recall what bearing that had on it?  Development of ECR Mail Processing Saturation Savings.  Does that sound like it's relevant?


A
Actually, it doesn't.  I don't know if she took anything from Library Reference 59 or not.  It sounds like she probably did not.  I would say certainly 58 and 117 are the main references.


Q
Fifty-nine just comes to mind because that's what you originally referenced in Table 3?


A
I think so, yes.


Q
Okay.  I think it's just 58 and 117 from her testimony.  If there's anything else, please let me know, but I think that's all she did.



Let's focus on what information in Library Reference 58 or 117 that you looked at, what data you looked at to lead you to the conclusion that the current ECR pound rate was too high.


A
I don't have her library reference in front of me so I can't cite the exact spreadsheet, et cetera, but she did a table, a table of cost by weight increment.


Q
Indeed she did.  Is that the section of her Library Reference 58 that you're referring to in terms of what led you to this conclusion that the pound rate was too high?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Nothing in her Library Reference 58 or 117 that you can identify for us at the moment other than that distribution to weight increment?


A
That's correct.  That's what I looked at.


Q
You didn't do any regression analysis?  You didn't look at any trend lines?  You didn't do any other type of analysis, correct?


A
As I stated in my response to the interrogatory, I did not perform an independent analysis.


Q
Okay.  Let's go to --


A
There may be other spreadsheets or other parts of Library Reference 58 that feed into the table that I looked at, so I wouldn't say it's necessarily this single table.  That's what I recall as I'm sitting here because I don't have the document in front of me.


Q
There's never been a table that doesn't feed into another table, so I understand that, but it is Schenk's distribution to weight increment that you looked at?


A
Yes.


Q
Let's go to 14-B.  You were asked in 14-B, and, by the way, just before I get off that issue of the unit increments, I mean, those costs by unit increments went into your Table No. 3 in your testimony, correct?  Schenk's unit costs by weight increment.


A
Table 3 is a summary, a summary of the 3.0 and 3.5 ounce dividing lines, so aggregate data was put together from that.  I didn't need as much detail as was in her table.


Q
Well, you took her table, didn't you, and aggregated, as you say, above and below 3.0 ounces and above and below 3.5 ounces?


A
Does your question refer to the unit costs?


Q
Unit costs only.  You didn't get unit revenues from Schenk, did you?


A
No.  The unit revenues are from my work table, but you're asking about unit costs, as I understand it, in Table 3.


Q
Right.


A
I had an interrogatory.  Perhaps you could help me with this.  There was an interrogatory question asking about the source of the costs, and the source in fact was Witness Schenk.


Q
The unit cost.  Yes.  I recall it, too.


A
I actually can't find it.  If you know what it is, perhaps that would save us some time.


Q
Frankly, I didn't write it down, and we asked you more than a few interrogatories so finding it is not that helpful I think.



There's absolutely no question that you got your unit costs from Witness Schenk that you used in Table 3, correct?


A
The costs that I received for this table I didn't take directly from Table 3.  Witness Schenk provided the costs to me at these dividing lines, so it's highly likely that she aggregated the data that was in Table 3, but you don't need the detail.


Q
Not in Table 3 you don't mean, do you?


A
I'm sorry.  In her --


Q
In Library Reference 58?


A
Correct.  In Library Reference 58.


Q
Okay.


A
That's correct.


Q
And particularly Work Paper 1, page Y, I guess?  That's a reference you have in Table 3.  Maybe that was corrected, too.  I've got the old one.  Is that the same?


A
The source of Work Paper 1, page Y, states that that's for the revenue.


Q
Oh, I'm sorry.


A
That's from my work paper.


Q
I'm sorry.  I'm sorry.  I stand corrected.  That is the revenue.


A
I think it said that in the original.


Q
Yes.


A
That was not an errata.


Q
No.  You're right.  You're absolutely right.



Let me just nail this down.  Unit costs were given to you then not in Library Reference 58, but Witness Schenk computed them from her costs by weight increment in Library Reference 58 and gave you the numbers above and below 3.0 and 3.5 ounces?  That's what you're saying?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
Okay.


A
In addition, I believe there may be summaries of those points in the table in Library Reference 58 that you're referring to, but again it's not in front of me --


Q
I understand.


A
-- so I'm not sure.


Q
I understand.  Let's go back to where we started here, 14-B.  Interrogatory 14-B.  We asked you, and let me read you this question.



"Aside from the unit cost data presented in your Table No. 3 and the distribution of pieces by weight in Table No. 4 on pages 13 and 15 respectively, please indicate all other data, analyses, regressions, conclusions, et cetera, found in or derived from Witness Schenk on which you rely to support your assertion that her study and analysis indicate that a lower ECR pound rate would be appropriate."



You say, do you not, "See Tables 5-A, 5-B and 5-C on pages 17, 18 and 19 respectively of my testimony," correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Let's take a look at 5-A, which is on page 17 of your testimony.  Correct me if I'm wrong because I guess I'm working from the old testimony, and I'm sorry, but the footnote to Table 5-A on page 17 references Library Reference 58 again.  Is that correct in the current version?


A
Yes.  That's what it says.


Q
Okay.  So the footnote to the table cites Library Reference J-58 sponsored by Witness Schenk, but let me ask you.  Am I correct in assuming that the numbers in that table compare the percentage change by ounce increment between current rates and proposed rates for ECR basic letters?  I'm sorry.  ECR basic non-letters.


A
Could you repeat your question, please?


Q
Sure.  I'm looking at the percentages that are in your Table 5-A, and I'm trying to get at what they are.  My reading of your testimony indicates to me that they are a comparison of the percentage change by ounce increments from four to 16 between current rates and your proposed rates for basic.


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  In order to compute the percentages then in Table 5-A, what numbers did you use other than current rates and your proposed rates?


A
I used the current rates, the proposed rates and the figures that are in my Exhibit USPS-31A, which are the volume figures that I derived from Witness Schenk's Library Reference 58, and really those are from figures that feed in from 117.


Q
Okay.  What I don't understand then is a second ago you agreed with me that the percentages in this table are the percentage change from current rates of your proposed rates.  What does volume have to do with it when you're comparing rates?


A
I'd like to read from line 4 of my testimony.  "Based on the analysis of ECR test year volume presented by Witness Schenk, only 0.8 percent of total ECR volume will be affected by this decrease at the high density percent of total."  Am I on the right page?


Q
You sure are.


A
Are you looking at high density?


Q
Yes.


A
Only 0.8 percent of total ECR volume will be affected by this decrease at the high density tier.


Q
Okay.  I'm talking about not the narrative at the top of the page.  I'm talking about Table 5-A.  Aren't the percentages in Table 5-A a comparison of current rates to your proposed rates?


A
No.


Q
You just a moment ago said they were.  You agreed with me I thought.


A
Actually, if I could take a minute to look at it?  I'd like to explain a little bit more clearly how I arrived at these figures because the sources that I give are accurate, but it was a multi-step process.


Q
Well, I'm going to give you every opportunity to answer this, believe me, but I just want to get to this basic issue.  Let me make it as simple as I can.  For four ounce pieces, no destination entry, basic tier, it says 7.3 percent.


A
That's correct.


Q
Does the 7.3 percent tell me, as I thought you just agreed with me, that your rates are proposing an increase of 7.3 percent over current rates?  That's what you just agreed with me, I think.


A
Yes.  That's what the table says, but the narrative -- you had asked me before why I used Witness Schenk's volume study, and the reason is that the table has certain highlights there.


Q
Okay.  For highlighting purposes, bolding purposes, you used volumes.  What does the bolding mean then?  I don't see any note explaining that.  I do see some are bolded now that I look at it.


A
If you turn to page 16 of my testimony, I describe the tables because it is a little bit complex to look at them.



"The series of tables below, Tables 5-A through

5-C, detail the percentage change by ounce increment for all shapes at four ounces and above at all density tiers with all destination entry options.  The shaded areas show the cells where the percentage increase in the proposed rate at that ounce increment is negative.



"For example, a piece at the basic level and no destination entry would have to weigh over ten ounces to realize a net reduction in price.  According to Witness Schenk, USPS-T-43, the percentage of ECR volume that is ten ounces and above is projected to be less than 0.7 percent in the test year, which is very small."



Then I go on to explain that the following charts illustrate how I arrived at the figures for each of the density tiers when I discuss the percentage of ECR test year volume that will be affected by a rate decrease.  In every case it's very small, and the shadings note the ounce increment and the designation entry level where the rates start to decrease.



I applied that figure to the volume figures that are in my exhibit, which I actually also discuss in the testimony, so the source for the table, and I understand your question.  The source for the table basically is my work paper, but I use the volume for the source of the discussion above the table, as was explained on the prior page.


Q
So volumes in no way composed or played a role in the calculation of the percentages set out in Table 5-A?


A
That's correct.  As I said on page 16, the tables show the percent change by ounce increment of the rate.


Q
Of the rates?


A
Right.


Q
So in order to get 7.3 percent, you had to do some division.  You had to create a ratio.  You had to compare current rates to proposed rates, did you not?


A
Yes, I did, and I did that at each ounce increment.


Q
Absolutely.  And at each type of destination entry and eventually for each level of pre-sort, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  So all I'm trying to get at is now we're back at what I thought you said to begin with, and I'm glad to clarify this, that Table 5-A sets out percentages, and the percentages are the amount by which your proposed rates deviate from current rates either going up or, if there's a negative sign, going down.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson, could I ask you about how much longer do you have for this witness?



MR. OLSON:  Certainly not less than an hour.  I'd rather not answer it on the other side.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Well, I think with that answer why don't we take our mid-morning break for about ten minutes and come back at 11:10.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson, would you like to proceed?



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Ms. Hope, I want to go back after the break here right to the point we were at before the break and your response to, just to get our bearings again or my bearings, 

14-B.



We asked you, just to refresh our recollection, aside from the unit cost data in Table 3 and the distribution by weight in Table 4 what other data, analyses, regressions, et cetera, from Witness Schenk did you rely to support your assertion that her study indicates a lower pound rate would be appropriate.  You say see 5-A, 5-B, 5-C.  We've been dealing with 5-A, correct?


A
Yes.  We've been dealing with the table.



I'd just like to clarify the source that I give at the bottom of the table.  As I had said I think before the break, the calculations utilize rates from Work Paper 1, as it says.  I used Witness Schenk stated in the explanatory note about the table, not in preparation of the table itself, so I think my response probably could more accurately be described as page 17 through page 19, the discussion of the basic high density and saturation tiers.  The tables illustrate the point on those pages.


Q
Okay.  So when we asked you this question of what else you relied on, you said Tables 5-A, 5-B and 5-C.  Now you say not the tables, but the narrative on pages 17, 18 and 19.  Is that what you're saying?


A
Well, I believe the question was, "Please indicate all other data, analyses, regressions, conclusions, et cetera, found in or derived from Witness Schenk on which you rely to support your assertion that her study and analysis indicate that 'a lower ECR pound rate would be appropriate'."



I certainly did rely on the volume figures in my density tier analysis, which is on pages 17 through 19.  The tables are merely part of that.  I realize that the response in that sense may be a bit confusing.


Q
Well, it was confusing because we asked you what else you relied on from Schenk to justify a conclusion that  the ECR pound rate was too high, and you said these three tables, which are nothing more than percentage rate changes, correct?


A
I think they're a little bit more than that because of the bolding that we discussed earlier and which is discussed in my testimony.  I've highlighted where the rates start to change negatively by ounce increment.  Those are highlighted in those tables for a point, and the point at each of the tiers is that the percentage volume affected is very small by the rate decrease.



In order to determine that the percentage volume is small, I first had to calculate which ounce increments would have a percentage change that was negative under the proposed rates.


Q
But even with the bolding there isn't a single thing in Table 5-A that deals with anything other than rate changes, correct?


A
That's correct, and that's why I had said earlier that a better response I think would have been to include the entire density tier analysis, which the explanation starts on page 16, and it runs through the saturation tier on page 19.  I did in fact use Witness Schenk's volumes as are shown in my exhibit which accompanies my testimony.


Q
You used her volumes to see whether there was a significant amount of volume that would be affected by decreases in your proposed rates, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
No other purpose on these pages?


A
No.


Q
And nothing in Table 5-A tells us anything about volumes?  It's just a rate comparison of current rates to your proposed rates, correct?


A
It illustrates where the percentage change starts to go do, and I used that in the density tier analysis which is included above.


Q
Okay.  Well, all you did was bold the rate cell where the first negative number appeared, right, in each row?


A
Yes, that's true.


Q
Okay.  And your reference to Library Reference

LR-J-58 had nothing to do with any of the numbers in that Table 5-A, correct?


A
Yes.  I think I explained earlier that that really accompanies the text which is above the table.


Q
Okay.


A
And that would apply to the other pages as well, so it's page 17, page 18 and page 19.  The calculations are based on the rates, and I've shaded where the rates start to run negative.  Then I applied that to the volumes, and I discussed that in the paragraph above each table respectively.


Q
And insofar as it is stated to be or Library Reference J-58 is cited to be a source for the data in the table, that would be erroneous, correct?


A
Yes.  I've just indicated that's a source for the explanation in the paragraph above.


Q
Right.  And not the table.  Looking just at the table and not your narrative as to the volume that could be affected by your proposal, would it be fair to say that there's nothing in Table 5A that provides analytic support as we were asking for your proposition that a lower ECR pound rate would be appropriate?


A
As I said before, the discussion on pages 17 through 19 which really starts at the introduction on page 16 does in fact show why, it supports why an ECR pound rate lower than the current rate --



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman.  Could I ask for an answer to this question?  I keep asking a simple question and I keep getting a speech.  If I could restate the question, Mr. Chairman.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Would you not agree that the table 5A does nothing more in the numbers there, the percentages there, than compare current rates to proposed rates, and therefore in the numbers provides absolutely no analytical support for your proposition as you say that a lower ECR pound rate would be appropriate?  Yes or no.


A
Mr. Chairman, I'll rephrase my answer.



The volume analysis attribution should have been included in the explanatory paragraph.  The table itself does not indicate that but the entire paragraph with respect to each density here does.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, I'm just asking about the table.  I think I'm entitled to get a clear answer.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you try to direct your answer?



THE WITNESS:  Okay.



MR. OLSON:  Without the speech, without the narrative.



THE WITNESS:  Well the table is --



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



THE WITNESS:  -- part of the narrative.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
It's certainly the introduction to the narrative, but you'll agree that the numbers in the table provide no analytical support whatsoever for your proposition that a lower ECR pound rate would be appropriate.  Is this not correct?


A
Yes, that's my response.


Q
Thank you.



Let me ask you to look at Part D of that same interrogatory.  Now we said there, "Did Witness Schenk provide you with the implicit coverages shown in your Table 3?"



You said, "I computed the implicit coverages.  The cost data in the table were provided by Witness Schenk."



Maybe that's the answer --


A
Yes.


Q
-- that you were searching for before that I couldn't help you with.



When you say the cost data included in the table were provided by Witness Schenk, are you saying that the unit cost data were provided by Witness Schenk?


A
Yes.  The unit cost data at the 3.0, 3.5 ounce dividing lines were provided by Witness Schenk.


Q
Because your development of implicit cost coverages was based on a ratio of unit revenues and unit costs and you divided unit revenues by unit costs, did you not?


A
Yes, I did.


Q
Let me ask you to look at interrogatory 40.  Our interrogatory 40.  We asked you about the process of computing implicit cost coverages, and in the second sentence of the first paragraph you say, "Consistency is desirable if possible.  In any event the best available data should be used."



Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
How would you define consistency in that context?  Developing implicit cost coverages.


A
I would define it as to the greatest degree possible having the unit revenues and unit costs represent the same set of mail.


Q
Reference the same volume, in other words, correct?  The unit revenues would apply to a particular volume of mail.  The unit costs would apply to that exact same unit, volume of mail, to the extent possible, correct?


A
To the extent possible.  Otherwise I think to the same set of mail.


Q
And in the first sentence you actually say the numerators and denominators be consistent, and the numerator is unit revenues, correct?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
And the denominator is unit cost, right?


A
Yes.


Q
And you to the extent possible want those to apply to the same volume set.


A
I'd say the same set of mail, yes.


Q
Is there a distinction between the way I said it and the way you said it?


A
There may be, it depends on what else you ask me. 



(Laughter)


Q
We'll leave that open for the moment.



Let's I take it is your view, and I think you say in this interrogatory response or another that you believe that the unit revenues and the unit costs are consistent or sufficiently consistent to draw conclusions from, to meet your standards.


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
Now is that your conclusion based on your analysis?  Or is that a team decision at the Postal Service?  Or were you told someone else analyzed this and the unit revenues and the unit costs were consistent?


A
That was my decision.  I did however talk with cost witnesses, or I spoke with Witness Schenk who is a cost witness for this docket.  I also conferred with Witness Daniel, I wanted to make sure I was on the right track, and I spoke with Witness Daniel as well as with Witness Schenk.



I also consulted with Witness Moeller.


Q
Witness Moeller?


A
Yes.


Q
But it was your analysis of all those inputs from all those other people that the numerators and denominators were sufficiently consistent to be reliable for the purposes you employ the implicit cost ratios.


A
Yes, the implicit cost ratios in my Table 3 which I think is what you're referring to.


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Ms. Hope, I'd like to show you a Postal Service institutional response to an interrogatory, it's not one that was directed to you but it deals with this issue.  It's Val-Pak/USPS-T-39-24, and I have copies for you and for counsel.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, if you'd like I could mark these as Cross-Examination exhibits, but they actually appear elsewhere in the record so I'm not sure if it's necessary.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I think we can let it go at that.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Ms. Hope, I'd like to ask you to take a look at that response, particularly Section D, where, let me give you a second to just get oriented to that.


A
I think I'll need a few minutes to read through this.


Q
Sure.  Absolutely.



(Pause)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  And for the record, I said that it would be okay to proceed with this since it was in, it's already been made part of the record.



MR. OLSON:  I guess it's been designated but not yet --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Designated.



MR. OLSON:  -- put into the --



(Pause)



MR. BAKER:  Mr. Omas, while the witness is reading I would like to make a procedural note that I've been advised and have confirmed that yesterday when we intended to file a designation to written Cross and oral -- written Cross and oral Cross for Witness Moeller, T-28, who appears tomorrow, we actually filed it for T-32 and that's wrong.  He's long since testified on that.



We are at -- I'd like to state that the request is intended to be for his testimony T-28, and we are currently trying to identify whether there are any interrogatories that were not designated by other parties that we will try to get in tomorrow and when he appears.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, while we're doing housekeeping, I wanted to say that on behalf of Amazon.Com we are withdrawing our request for oral Cross-Examination of Susan Mayo later this afternoon.  I so advised Mr. Fouchot and Mr. Rubin and Ms. Mayo, and will not have any oral questions whatsoever for her.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Can you take a look at Part D of that?  Let me characterize just generally this question.



We said "Detached address label mailings involve the delivery of two mail pieces, one being a flat or a parcel and the other being the address card for a single rate as though they constituted a single mail piece."



Then in subsection D we asked to Witness Kingsley, if your answers to Part A through C, and I'm not going to read those, but simply we talk about whether the DAL has different handling than the associated mail piece.  We say "If the answers A through C reflect any difference in handling, why does it make sense to treat the address card and the flat/parcel as a single mail piece?"



Would you just read the Postal Service's institutional response to D, knowing this is not your response?


A
Yes, this is not my response and I'm not the operations or the cost expert actually.  But the response to D says, "The DAL and host mail piece are considered as a single piece for rate and delivery purposes but are considered two pieces for costing purposes.  The DAL and host pieces go together and would be incomplete to have one without the other."


Q
Do you understand the question and the answer?  Do you understand what we're getting at and what the Postal Service institutional response is?


A
I can read them to you for the record but the costing of, the cost treatment of DALs is not something that is in my testimony or in response to interrogatories.  I'm not the costing witness so I wouldn't feel comfortable going into this in detail.


Q
I certainly don't want to go into the cost aspects of this at all in detail with you.  I'm just asking you to read that response.  The line of my questions emanates from your analysis and your conclusion that the unit costs and unit revenues that you used to compute your implicit cost coverages were sufficiently consistent to rely upon.  And I'm challenging your conclusion.  That's what this line of Cross-Examination is all about, lest there be any surprise.



And my first question is, now that you've read VP/USPS-T-39-24D, the question and answer as the Postal Service as an institution responded, do you have any reason to disagree with this response?  Let's ask that question.


A
With the institutional response?


Q
Yes.


A
Again, I'm not the cost witness and I don't know where this was derived from.  I would defer answer of this to the appropriate cost witness.  Certainly I'm confident in the costs that were provided to me by Witness Schenk, and what she did in terms of DALs which may have, which are separate from the host piece, I honestly don't know.


Q
I wanted to try to shatter the confidence today, and I'm just asking you to tell us whether you have any better information than this or whether, any reason to believe that this answer is erroneous.


A
I am not the costing witness.  I have no basis to comment on this.


Q
Can I also conclude from what you just said that in the course of making your analysis that the unit costs and unit revenues were sufficiently consistent, which you said is important, to derive reliable implicit cost ratios, that you didn't, at no time did the issue of costing of DAL mailings enter your analysis or any of the information you had?


A
The information that I used in my work papers and my testimony was provided by Witness Schenk, and she has many library references, only some of which we've discussed.  There are others.  Where she rolls up different costs and calculates the cost for my specific subclass.  And I'm not prepared, I'm not the costing witness.  I don't know what this refers to and I can't speak on behalf of Witness Schenk for the costs that she provided to me.


Q
So when it says that the DAL and the host mail piece are considered two pieces for costing purposes, that's not the world in which you live at the Postal Service, that would not mean very much to you, I take it?  Since you're not a costing witness?


A
I'm not a cost witness, that's correct.


Q
Let me ask you to look --



MR. OLSON:  And Mr. Chairman, I'd like to present the witness with another interrogatory response, this time of Witness Harahush, to interrogatories of Val-Pak, Val-Pak/USPS-T-5-1.  And I'd provided a copy to counsel.



(Pause)



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



MR. OLSON:  I'd like to give you some time to look at that.



Mr. Baker may have more housekeeping.



MR. BAKER:  No.



(Pause)



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Okay?


A
Yes.


Q
This question was directed to Witness Harahush.  Do you know Witness Harahush?


A
I haven't met Witness Harahush.


Q
He does the, as best as I understand, the carrier data collection systems.  I'm not sure if I'm describing this very well.  But I Cross-Examined him and asked him questions about this and we directed some interrogatories.  These have to do with Handbook F-65 and the way that costs are recorded.  When you have a DAL mailing with another separate flat or parcel.  Actually, I think this particular question had more to do with the mailing sample which I guess would most likely be a parcel but could be a flat, as I understand it.  But that's really not the point.



The point is to ask you to focus on Question C.  We asked, "What is the significance of counting the two pieces separately when counting the mail for the stop?  And this of course has to do with carrier costing.  How are the data regarding the number of mail pieces per stop by the Postal Services," it looks like either our question was in error or the typed version was in error there.  It doesn't make a sentence, does it?



But the answer is -- Can you read the answer there to C into the record please?  Knowing this is not your answer.  This is Witness Harahush's answer, and you're not a costing witness.  But if you could just read C into the record.


A
Yes.  I'm reading the response of Val-Pak/USPS-T-5-1, which is not my response, as you said.



The response C, "Each piece of mail handled by the carrier is countered in a sampled stop in the city carrier test.  The number of mail pieces per stop are used for cost distribution purposes."


Q
And do you see in Section A where it says, "Each of the two mail pieces will be counted at the stop," meaning the DAL and the accompanying mail piece?


A
Would you like me to read the response to A?


Q
I just asked you if you saw that language that I just read.


A
When I'm reading the response to --


Q
If you think I've misrepresented it go right ahead, sure.


A
Well again, I'm not the costing witness.  This is not an area that I'm an expert in so I would prefer to read the entire response.


Q
Please do.


A
Thank you.



The response --


Q
Let me read the question first, and then we'll have the whole set.



"Does this treatment of DAL mailings" --



MR. AVERNO:  Mr. Chairman, I'd really like to object to this line of Cross.  Because frankly, the witness has already explained that she does not know the nature of this particular testimony, the subject matter isn't part of her testimony.  And all we're doing here in this exercise is simply reading the question and reading the answer and there's no substantive merit to what's being asked.  She doesn't know the stuff.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, let me speak to this.



I established a foundation for this line of questions when I asked Mrs. Hope to describe for me this consistency that she said was important in developing the ratio of the unit costs and unit revenues.  She said there had to be consistency.



I asked her if she examined whether there was a consistency of using the same volumes or the same set, and she said yes, she did examine it.  She talked to Witness Moeller, she talked to other witnesses of the Postal Service and she drew a conclusion.  The conclusion was the unit revenues and the unit costs were sufficiently consistent to be able to develop her implicit cost coverages on which she relies in recommending a decrease in the ECR pound rate.



So she has made an analysis.  I'm challenging that analysis.  I believe these responses show the Postal Service disagrees with, or has put in evidence that demonstrates that her conclusion that the cost data is consistent is false.  I think I'm entitled to do that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  I'll allow you to continue, Mr. Olson.



MR. OLSON:  It's not going to be that much longer.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Really my point, Ms. Hope, is not to ask you costing questions, it's to see if you looked at this problem, whether you understand there's a problem now, you may not, you may not care to, but that's the thrust of my question.



So let me just ask you to -- I'll read A and you can read the answer to A.



"Does this treatment of DAL mailings apply" -- excuse me.



"Does this treatment of DAL mailings only apply to saturation mailings?  If so, how are DAL mailings which are not saturation mailings recorded?"


A
The response to A, "In city carrier costs if a mailing has a DAL accompanying another mail piece, each of the two mail pieces will be counted at the stop, but only one saturation mailing will be recorded when the saturation mailings are counted."


Q
With respect to the language, "each of the two mail pieces will be counted at the stop", do you see how that -- If you can draw this conclusion.  If you can't, it's fine.  But do you see how that's consistent with the answer to C, that each piece of mail handled by the carrier is counted at a sample stop?



If you don't know, that's fine.


A
I'd really prefer not to comment on this.  I'm not the costing witness.  And I depended on Witness Schenk's costs.  I am not the expert on how she developed her costs.


Q
So if Witness Schenk's unit costs were wrong, let's just assume that for just a moment, then would your -- Is it not true that your implicit cost coverages that you develop in Table 3 would be wrong to the degree her unit costs were wrong?


A
I have no basis on which to think that her unit costs were wrong.  We're talking here about different costing studies and handbooks.  I am not aware of which specific inputs Witness Schenk used in her costs.  I know that she did follow the methodology employed in previous dockets for costing and I confirmed this in fact with Witness Daniel who was the cost witness in the prior docket, R-2000-1.  So I have absolutely no basis to think that there is anything wrong with Witness Schenk's costs.


Q
Okay, I understand that, but that's not what I asked you.  Let me ask you again.



I'm asking you to make an assumption, not give testimony on this point, but just make an assumption that the unit cost data that were given to you were erroneous.  And that they overstated the unit costs of letters, and they understated the unit costs of non-letters.  That's an assumption I'm asking you to make. 



Do you have that assumption in mind?


A
Could you repeat it please?


Q
Sure.



I'm asking you to assume that the unit cost data that you were given are erroneous.  They're erroneous in this respect.  Unit costs of letters are overstated and correspondingly, unit costs of non-letters are understated.  That's an assumption.



Do you have that assumption in mind?


A
Yes, I understand the assumption.


Q
To the extent that those unit costs are erroneous, as you put them into your formula to develop Table 3 on page 13 of your testimony, is it not true that the implicit cost coverages that you calculate would also be erroneous to the degree the input of unit costs was erroneous?


A
No, I don't believe that would be the case.  My Table 3, as the heading indicates, says comparison of ECR cost coverages for piece rate pieces versus pound rated pieces.



My Table 3 does not give cost or revenue data by shape.



So we're looking at piece and pound rated pieces, and I stand by my Table 3.


Q
So it wouldn't bother you if -- Well, let me ask it a little different way.  Let's go with your table which has to do with above and below 3.0 ounces and above or below 3.5 ounces.  And you would get the costs for those groupings mailed by Witness Schenk.



I'm asking you to assume now, a slightly different assumption, that she has understated the unit costs of handling pieces over three ounces, and overstated the cost of handling pieces under three ounces.  These are non-letters we're dealing with here.



Let's just say, the table only has to do with ECR non-letters, correct?


A
No, the table has to do with piece rated pieces versus pound rated pieces as it says in the heading.


Q
But does it deal with ECR letters or ECR non-letters?  Doesn't the heading say for ECR non-letters?


A
There was an errata filed on --


Q
Oh, I'm sorry.


A
-- December 28th with a revised heading.


Q
Okay.


A
I had an interrogatory response about that earlier, but we filed on December 28th.


Q
So when you deal with pieces that are under and over 3.0 ounces are you dealing with letters and flats mixed?  Is that what you're saying?



(Pause)


A
I'm comparing the cost coverages at the 3.0 and 3.5 ounce dividing line.



The purpose of --


Q
Is it --


A
It would help to explain the purpose of my table.


Q
Let me just ask this one question.



Is it for letters and flats combined?  Or just letters, or just non-letters?


A
It's for piece rated pieces versus pound rated pieces.  So the question of shape is not relevant.


Q
So it's piece -- When you have a piece rated piece it's a non-letter by definition, is it not?  I'm sorry, I guess a piece rated piece could be a letter or a --



Let me ask you rather than me testifying.



(Laughter)


Q
More.



(Laughter)


Q
We talk about under and over 3.0 ounces and we have a unit cost and a unit revenue.  Are those for letter shaped or non-letter?  Or both?


A
They're combined.  The issue of shape isn't relevant in my table.  Because I'm illustrating my argument for lowering the pound rate so I looked at piece versus pound rated pieces to illustrate that with these implicit coverages that the pound rate can be effectively lowered without jeopardizing even the current relationship.


Q
Okay, then that will work if you say it's combined.  Letters plus non-letters.



I'm asking you to assume that the information you got from Witness Schenk overestimates the unit costs of light weight pieces under three ounces and overestimates the unit costs of heavy weight pieces over three ounces, and you're saying it makes no difference to you in this table three if you had erroneous data coming in from Witness Schenk?  I think that's what you said.


A
I think I said I stand by this Table 3, both my -- the revenue and the cost.


Q
I'm asking you to make an assumption.


A
Certainly if the cost figures changed, the implicit coverages would change.  But I have no basis for thinking I should change them when I'm looking at the piece rated pieces versus the pound rated pieces.


Q
I understand, but I've tried to develop a line of questions having to do with why they're wrong at a costing level and you said that wasn't your area.  You were taking what Witness Schenk gave you and assuming it to be true.  Is that not correct?


A
Witness Schenk is the cost witness for the ECR subclass, yes.


Q
I know she's the costing witness for the ECR subclass --


A
Yes, I used her data.  Yes.


Q
And you assumed them to be true.


A
Yes, I do.


Q
And if they misstated unit costs in the way that I've described, they overstated the cost of the lightweight pieces and understated the cost of the heavyweight pieces, then your implicit cost coverages that you calculate would be wrong, would they not?


A
Certainly if Witness Schenk's costs change, my coverages would change.  Yes.


Q
That's all I need to hear.



Let me give you one last response.  This is a response of Witness Harahush to Val-Pak/USPS-T-5-8.  I have copies.


A
Thank you.



(Pause)



MR. OLSON:  Mercifully this is a one pager.  If you could take a look at that, I'd like to give you all the time you need.



(Pause)



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Ready?


A
Yes.


Q
Question B of that interrogatory, knowing this is not your response, knowing this is the response of Witness Harahush, recognizing this is a costing issue, you're not a costing witness.



The question was, "Unless your answer to Part A is an unqualified negative, would the DALs be recorded as letter shaped or flat shaped pieces," and I think I can say in the carrier cost system.  This is DALs which accompany non-letter shaped pieces and we asked Witness Harahush who knows these things, "Would the DALs be recorded as letter shaped or flat shaped in their costing system."



Could you read the response to B?



MR. AVERNO:  I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman.  I don't believe the question asked whether or not the mailing was a non-letter as Mr. Olson's represented, unless I'm missing it here.  It just simply says "an ECR saturation mailing" which can be a letter or a non-letter.



MR. OLSON:  In the next line it says "flat shaped wraps".  Would that be okay?



MR. AVERNO:  All right.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MR. OLSON:  Perhaps I should have said flat instead of non-letter.



THE WITNESS:  Are you going to read the question first?



MR. OLSON:  I did, but I'll do it again.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
"Unless your answer to Part A is an unqualified negative, would the DALs be recorded as letter shaped or flat shaped pieces?"


A
The answer which, as you pointed out, is not my answer and I'm not the costing witness, to VP, Val-Pak/USPS-T-5-8, Part B.  "Almost invariably the DAL would be counted as a letter in the city carrier system.  In the rural carrier cost system almost invariably the DAL would be counted either as an other letter or a boxholder, depending on the address format on the DAL."


Q
Let's just focus on the first sentence. "Almost invariably the DAL would be counted as a letter in the city carrier system."



You're not a cost witness, you're not responsible to know detailed information about costing.



Do you have any knowledge or reason to believe that that statement, the first sentence there, is untrue?


A
I have no basis for commenting on that.  I'm not the witness --


Q
One way or the other?


A
-- and I don't know how this necessarily feeds into Witness Schenk's cost that I used that had been used in previous dockets.  Her methodology was used by Witness Daniel in R-2000 and in prior dockets.


Q
It was used since the creation of -- Well, it wasn't used in MC-95-1, correct?  Because we didn't have actual data the first time the ECR was created, but it was certainly used in R-97-1 and R-2000-1, this approach, correct?


A
The approach that Witness Schenk used, the costing approach that Witness Schenk used was used in R-2000 and I believe in the prior docket as well, R-97.


Q
R-97-1, yes.


A
The ECR subclass was actually created out of MC-95.


Q
Exactly.  And if it was wrong in R-97-1 and wrong in R-2000-1 and not discovered, then what we're going to try to do is get at this in R-2001-1 and ask you this question.



Do you draw, can you draw any conclusions, because you did look at unit costs at least to the point where you realized that Witness Schenk was right, and if the answer is no that's fine, but almost invariably the DAL would be counted as a letter in the city carrier system. 



Does that present any problem to you?  Does that cause you to have a red flag go up and say gee, maybe there's a problem here?


A
I have no basis to comment on that.


Q
Okay.



If I were to ask you to assume that the costs of handling non-letters which are associated with DALs, we're trying to get all the costs of the wrap and the DAL into the non-letter costing, and we just found out that the DAL was considered a letter.  That wouldn't be something you would be able to analyze for us?  It wouldn't be problematic?


A
Could you repeat the question please?


Q
If I were to suggest to you that -- All this goes back to the consistency between unit revenues and unit costs.  And if you have a non-letter mailing with a DAL and all the revenues of that mailing in your unit revenue input that you developed in your work paper, all the revenues go to non-letters, but some of the cost of that mailing, which is to say the handling of the DAL goes to letters as opposed to non-letters, don't we have an inconsistency between unit costs and unit revenues?


A
I don't know how this response feeds into Witness Schenk's costing.


Q
Do you know if in the RPW system the revenue associated with detached address label mailings is credited to non-letters?


A
Could you repeat the question please?


Q
I'm going to the issue of how much you know about the RPW system and how it's --


A
Very little.


Q
The rest of us are with you.  But I want to see how the RPW system treats a mailing, standard ECR mailing of non-letters which have accompanying DALs.


A
I don't know.


Q
You don't know where the revenues are credited?  Whether they're credited to non-letters or to letters?


A
I don't know.


Q
Okay.



When you worked with your, was it Library Reference 131, your workpapers?  131?


A
Yes.


Q
When you developed your unit revenues, you did it in that work paper, correct?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
And you used standard ECR volumes to develop those unit revenues, correct?


A
Yes, I used the billing determinants.


Q
Do you know from the billing determinants or any other source, how many detached address label mailings are sent annually within the ECR subclass?


A
No, I don't.


Q
Do you have any idea of the order of magnitude?  Whether we're talking about millions or billions or many billions?  If you don't know, that's fine.  I'm just curious.


A
I don't know.


Q
Let me ask you --


A
I would say -- Excuse me.


Q
Yes.


A
We would be able to arrive at at least a minimum figure because ECR parcels are required to be shipped with DALs.


Q
So we absolutely know that --


A
So we absolutely know that the ECR parcels are shipped with DALs.


Q
And we don't know how many ECR flats there are from anything you've seen, I take it?


A
That's correct.


Q
ECR flats with DALs.


A
Yes.  That's what I thought you meant.


Q
The problem with the record is that later we may not remember.



Let me ask you to agree with me and accept subject to check that RPW data are used to distribute the costs of letters to weight increment.  That the RPW volumes are used to allocate the costs of letters to weight increments.  Can you accept that for a moment?


A
No, I can't.


Q
Is that false?


A
I don't know if it's false, but I recall in my discussions with Witness Schenk that she used the in-house costing system, IOCS, at least for part of what she did.  I don't know how that relates to the other.


Q
Would you agree that the average weight of ECR non-letters is greater than the average weight of ECR letters?


A
In aggregate, yes.


Q
I don't mean in aggregate, I mean average.


A
Yes, I'd agree with that.


Q
Let me ask you to turn to your response to 39.  Specifically Part I at the end, the last section.



(Pause)


Q
Specifically in the middle of the second paragraph you say "Certain assumptions are made regarding the cost and revenue data."  Do you see that phrase?


A
No, if you could just give me a minute.


Q
Sure.



(Pause)


A
I'm sorry, which phrase were you referring to?


Q
Fifth line down in the second paragraph.  "Certain assumptions are made regarding cost and revenue data."  Do you see that?


A
Yes, I see that.


Q
This is in the context of you saying you used the best available data to develop your implicit coverages, correct?


A
I believe that this interrogatory, Val-Pak T-31-39 refers to the implicit coverages I provided in response to Val-Pak 8 which requested them by shape.  I can sit here and read through it --


Q
You referenced Table 3 in I at the beginning.  You say both Table 3 and response to Val-Pak 8.


A
Yes, and then I go on to say the figures in Table 3 in my testimony make use of available data to provide the implicit coverages for piece rated and pound rated pieces.



So again, my testimony looks at the rates, the piece rates versus the pound rates.  Table 3 does not reflect the shape.


Q
Correct.  But you say certain assumptions are made regarding the cost and revenue data, and what I don't know is what those assumptions are.  Could you itemize those for us?



(Pause)


A
Yes, I say in my testimony I had to use the 3.0 and 3.5 ounce dividing lines because we don't have the information available at the precise break point which is 3.3 ounces.



So I had to use the assumption that either 3.0 is a break point or 3.5.  And that's basically a simplifying assumption.  Obviously in an ideal world we would have the data available at the precise break point for my chart, but that data is not available.


Q
Okay.


A
This actually updates a chart that was done in R-2000 for piece rate and pound rate pieces.  And again, it illustrated that the coverage of pound rated pieces, regardless of shape, is higher than for piece rated pieces.


Q
I remember this from the last time.



Go down another sentence.  You said, "The patterns demonstrated in Table 3 are remarkably similar, but at the 3.0 and 3.5 ounce break points."



You use that, do you not, to give yourself confidence in the quality of the implicit coverage numbers you generate in that table?


A
Yes, I think that it certainly shows that when I use 3.0 or 3.5, because the patterns are similar, 3.3 is in the middle.  It's between 3.0 and 3.5.  So it shows me that even if we had the ideal data, the pattern would not be materially different.


Q
However, if you, going back to my earlier Cross-Examination here.  If we were to demonstrate that there is a systematic over-attribution of costs to letters and under-attribution of costs to non-letters, and therefore since you've agreed with me that non-letters have a higher average weight than letters, would it not be true that there would be a systematic under-attribution to heavier weight pieces and pieces which would be pieces over the 3.0 break point or pieces over the 3.5 ounce break point?


A
I think you may have asked two questions.  Could you break it down?


Q
Before I was trying to show you how in the costing, the cost of detached address labels are actually charged to letters, and they have nothing to do with letters.  Letters didn't send the detached address labels, non-letters did.



So I'm asking you to assume that there's a costing flaw in what you were given.  It's not your fault, but it's been around for awhile, but there's a costing flaw.



So you draw some conclusions here about the remarkable similarity of your analysis above and below 3.0 ounces and 3.5 ounces and you use that to show a pattern and to give yourself confidence that you have accurate implicit coverages, correct?


A
I believe I say in my testimony and also in this response that some assumptions are made.  The accurate coverage would be at the 3.3 ounce break point.  I don't have that, but I have it at the 3.0 and the 3.5 ounce break points.


Q
And the fact that this remarkable similarity occurs above and below 3.0 and 3.5 leads you to conclude that at the break point it's probably quite similar also, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
I'm asking you to assume that there is a systematic over-attribution of costs of letters, which is to say lighter weight pieces, did you not agree with me that letters on average weigh less than non-letters in ECR?


A
Yes, I agreed with you.


Q
I'm asking you to assume there's a systematic over-attribution of the cost of lightweight pieces and under-estimation, systematic under-estimation of the cost of heavy weight pieces.  If so, you would have a remarkably similar pattern, but it wouldn't tell you anything meaningful about the proper pound rates that you should recommend.  Isn't that true?


A
As I said before, if Witness Schenk's costs changed, my implicit coverages could change.  I don't know if they would change materially or not.  But my chart deals with piece and pound rated pieces.


Q
If you, if there were a systematic over-attribution of costs to letters and letters were lighter weight, would that not mean there was a systematic over-attribution of costs to lighter weight pieces?


A
Yes.  If -- I believe it would.  Could you repeat that though just so I'm sure of what I said?


Q
I don't blame you.



The -- If there were systematic over-attribution of costs to letters, which are on average lighter than non-letters, isn't it true there would be a systematic over-attribution of costs to lighter weight pieces in Table 3?


A
It depends on which costs we're talking about.  If you're referring to the costs that I read earlier, I don't know how that feeds into Witness Schenk's.


Q
I'm asking you to assume that Witness Schenk's wrong.  It's an assumption.  You don't have to agree with it.


A
Well certainly if Witness Schenk's costs changed my implicit coverages would changes.  They would change one way or the other depending in which direction here costs changed.


Q
I think this is a self-evident proposition, not tricky.  If the cost of letters which are lighter weight on average is excessive, costs are over-attributed letters, and the costs correspondingly of flats are under-attributed, doesn't that mean that when you do this over and under 3.5 ounce piece that you have systematically over-attributed costs to lightweight pieces and under-attributed costs to heavyweight pieces, and I think you agreed with me a minute ago.



(Pause)


A
I think it depends on the degree of change if the costs were to change and how that affected piece and pound rated pieces.  


Q
Isn't it true that it doesn't depend on the degree to which there's a change?  If there's any change.  If there is a systematic over-attribution of costs to letters, letters are on average lighter, that there's a systematic over-attribution of costs to lightweight pieces in your table.  It doesn't matter what degree.  To the extent there is an over-attribution of costs to letters, there is a systematic over-attribution of costs to lightweight pieces, correct?


A
Well, I can't agree to that.


Q
Because?


A
Because if there were a misattribution it would depend on the size of the misattribution, on the -- It would depend on what was misattributed, how that fed into the costs here.  It's a question of degree. 



I found in dealing with my work papers that --


Q
Let me rephrase it.  This --



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, this is my last try.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
If the amount of the over-attribution to letters was this big -- I'm holding up my fingers one inch apart.  And you agreed with me, the letters are lighter than non-letters.  Then isn't it true that the costs would be over-attributed systematically to lighter weight pieces and underattributed to heavyweight pieces by this much.  It's not a matter of degree.  If I held my fingers this far apart, it would still be true.  If I held them really close together it would still be true, right?


A
As I was about to say before, I found in working with some models that the size of volume that I deal with, which is in the billions, means that a lot depends on rounding and on the -- I don't know.  I mean --


Q
If there were six billion DALs in the standard ECR system, and those six billion DALs had half of the cost of handling the DALs went to letters, we're not talking about something that disappears in the rounding, are we?


A
No, but I have no reason -- It would depend on the materiality of the change that you're talking about.


Q
This big.


A
I don't know if that's big or small.


Q
I don't care --


A
I just don't know.


Q
You can make it any size you want. 



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, you're right.  I did say that was going to be my last try.



(Laughter)



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Let me ask you to turn to 18A.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Olson.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going to work assiduously to try to get through mine in say 15 or 20 minutes if the Commission is indulgent this morning, as it always is.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I would prefer to go on if it's 15, 20 minutes, then we'll take a break for lunch, then Ms. Baker we'll come back with you.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Ms. Hope, I hope you can cooperate with me to get through this.  I'm going to do this as quick as I can.



Do you have 18A there?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Would you confirm that the letter flat cost differential of ECR saturation is 1.14 cents?  That's what you did in A, correct?


A
Yes, I confirmed that.


Q
And you also said in E, some observers may view the Commission's pass-through, which it says was 100 percent, as a pass-through of 89.5 percent.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
If you had applied a pass-through of 89.5 percent, and let's use that number, to a letter flat cost difference of 1.14 cents for the saturation mail, do you know what the rate differential would have been?  You probably don't.  Let me ask you to accept --


A
Well --


Q
Go ahead.  Maybe you do.


A
No, not offhand.


Q
Let me ask you to accept, subject to check, it was 1.0203 cents.  What is the letter flat rate differential you recommend for ECR saturation?  Seven-tenths?


A
It's seven-tenths of a cent.


Q
If I compare the seven-tenths you recommend with the letter flat, with the Postal Service's measured letter flat cost differential of 1.14 cents, you are passing through 61.4 percent of the differential, correct?  Subject to check.


A
Isn't that my response to B?


Q
Yes.  I'm trying to develop this with you today.  I know I might have asked some of these questions but part of the process of Cross-Examine is to lay this foundation.  I'll get to where I'm going here.



This is where that rounding came in we were talking a minute ago.  There is a range of possible pass-throughs that because you have a .1 cent discount, not 500ths of a whatever, but it has to be .1 cents, correct?  Discounts?  Isn't that true?  The rates are only in tenths of a cent?


A
Yes, that's true. There is a range of pass-throughs that would yield the same on the worksheet, and it would yield the same measured cost pass-through.


Q
I did the math and for a 1.14 cent measured letter flat differential, your seven-tenths of a cent recommendation would equate to a range of pass-throughs from 57.0 to 65.8 percent.  Would you accept that subject to check?



(Pause)


A
Yes.  I accept that.


Q
And using your phrase in your response to 18E, isn't it fair to say that no observers would view a pass-through of 57 to 66 percent as a 100 percent pass-through?


A
This is a reference to a prior interrogatory where the pass-through was calculated differently.  I can look for that if you like, or you may have it.


Q
I'm not sure it's necessary to answer my question.  My question is since your .7 cent saturation letter flat rate differential equates to a 57 to 66 percent range of pass-through, isn't it true that if you're dealing with 57 to 66 percent ranges of pass-throughs that that can't be, as you say, viewed as 100 percent?  Can't be viewed by any observers as 100 percent?


A
Are you asking me if my pass-through is 100 percent?


Q
No, I'm asking if it could be viewed -- You made the point that the Commission had 100 percent pass-through, and you said some may view this as 89.5 percent.  I'm trying to say you only recommended 57 to 66 percent.  You can't view that as --


A
No, that's certainly not 100 percent.


Q
And look at 20.  This is the same kind of question.  This is for ECR high density.  There the letter flat differential measured by the Postal Service is .661 cents, correct?


A
Yes, I confirm that.


Q
You say in response to E, some observers may view this as a pass-through of 109.9 percent, correct?


A
Yes.  Correct.


Q
Then you say that in the Commission's model a broad range, starting from 91.6 percent, would net a 0.3 cent rate differential, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
So if you had applied a pass-through of 91.6 percent of the letter cost differential for this high density which is .661, do you know what the rate differential for ECR high density would have been?  I can tell you.  It's .605 cents.  Would you accept that subject to check?  If --


A
The math may be correct but I don't know that we've addressed the fact that the commission's pass-throughs are calculated off of a different base.


Q
Is that the point you're making when you say some may view it as a different number, because you're talking about the way it's calculated?


A
I was actually referring to another interrogatory response, but I would have to look for it to tell you what it was.


Q
Can you take 30 seconds and --


A
It may take a bit longer, but I'll take a look.


Q
I only have 20 minutes.  Ten minutes.



(Laughter)


A
Maybe I'll take awhile.



(Laughter)


Q
Never let a witness know how long you're going to take.



(Pause)


A
I have a lot to look through.



(Pause)


Q
Okay, I yield.


A
I was going to say I don't think I can find it very quickly.


Q
Okay, I give up.



Let me ask you this.  Isn't it true that any pass-through from, this is the way you run the numbers, that any pass-through from 69 to 83 percent would round to half a cent?  Half a cent is what you're recommending, isn't it?


A
We're talking about the ECR high density letter rates?


Q
Yes.


A
I don't know the ranges off-hand.  There certainly are a set of ranges and I can accept that subject to check.


Q
But you are recommending 0.5 cents, correct?


A
Yes.  That's for the rate.


Q
Yes.  Pass-through to develop the rate.



So if you do accept subject to check that 0.5 cents translates to a 69 to 83 percent pass-through, you wouldn't find some observers who thought that was 100 percent, would you?


A
A hundred percent isn't in the range that I just accepted, but I'm reading B here where you say under your proposed rates the high density letter rate will be 0.5 cents lower than ECR high density flat rate.  Am I at the correct --


Q
And you confirmed that, yeah.


A
And I'm at Val-Pak 20.


Q
Yes.


A
That was the rate.


Q
Exactly.  Okay.  Thanks.



So is it not true that you for both ECR saturation and high density have systematically reduced the Commission's recommended percentage pass-throughs from the last docket?


A
The pass-throughs are calculated off a different base because the costing, I understand, is different than -- Excuse me.  The Commission uses a different costing method, especially in terms of treatment of volume variable costs.  So frankly, as I explained in my testimony, I find that the percentages comparing one percentage to another when it's off a different base is not as helpful as looking at the measured cost pass-throughs, and in my response to Val-Pak 19 I illustrate that the pass-throughs in my proposal are higher.


Q
I understand that.  But are you, have you developed what your pass-throughs would be using Commission methodology?


A
No, I haven't.


Q
Take a -- Would you agree as a principle that pass-throughs of 100 percent generally result in rates that are more cost-based than pass-throughs that differ materially from 100 percent above or below?


A
Certainly if there is a material difference the pass-throughs set at 100 percent would be more cost-based in the long run.  One would probably look at a set of data.


Q
You do what you just said a second ago in 21B.  You said in this docket, I guess you mean your emphasis was placed on measured cost savings rather than the pass-through percentage, correct?


A
That's correct.  It seemed to make more sense to me.  I thought certainly that it's more meaningful to mailers to look at the changes in terms of the monetary change and not the different percentages off of different bases, so to me it made sense to look at the actual change.


Q
As a rate design witness and somebody who's sent out prior Commission opinions and recommended decisions, would you agree that one of the Commission's principles of rate design over the years has been to achieve rates that are more cost-based as opposed to rates that could be considered less cost-based?


A
Yes.  Putting that with other criteria, yes.


Q
And in the last case the Commission, and this was Witness Moeller's testimony I think for ECR, or for both standard regular and ECR, but he stressed in his testimony, I don't know if you read that recently, but that the pass-through percentage rather than the absolute amount should be looked at.  Do you -- I don't want you to accept that if you don't believe it.  



Do you recall him saying that in the last case?


A
No, I don't.  I've read his testimony.  I don't recall that passage or the context that it was in.


Q
If that has been the prior Postal Service and Commission principle, to look at the pass-through percentages, do you have a principle that you're recommending now that the Commission adopt to change the way they analyze pass-throughs and not look at percentages?  Rather look at absolute amounts?  Is that what you're urging?


A
No, that's not what I'm urging.  


Q
Did you find a problem with 100 percent pass-throughs in this case?  Of this letter, the ECR high density and saturation, the letter flat cost differential?


A
If the letter flat cost differential had been increased it would have changed the band.  It likely, I should say, would have changed the band that I was given in which I discuss in my testimony which is of keeping rates so increase is below 10 percent.


Q
Let's talk about that.  Isn't that at the beginning of your testimony?


A
I think it is.  I'll have to check.


Q
I think it's one or two, it's right up there.



It's page two, line 12.  You talk about limiting individual rate cell increases to less than ten percent.


A
That's correct.


Q
Is it your testimony here today that if you pass through 100 percent of the letter flat cost differential for ECR saturation and ECR high density that you would exceed 10 percent for some rate cell within ECR?


A
The pass throughs have it's a dynamic -- the method of setting the rate design is very dynamic and different factors come into play, so I believe that it would change the band, as I had said.



It would also -- it could also disrupt other rate relationships, and one of my mandates was to maintain the current rate relationship.


Q
Okay.  I'm down to three minutes here.  Are you saying that you believe that it would result in I know they are all dynamic rates.


A
Yes.


Q
I know they're interrelated.  I've played with the numbers.



What I'm saying is are you saying to the Commission that if you had a 100 percent pass through of ECR basic and ECR saturation rather than the pass through of the letter flat differential which you are recommending that some rate cells would go up more than ten percent?


A
I believe that's true based on my model.  Again, we're looking at different costing methodologies.


Q
Let me ask you.


A
But --


Q
I'm sorry.  Go ahead.


A
If the pass throughs were changed, it's likely that some other elements, some other rate elements, would have to be looked at.  It's unlikely that everything else would stay the same within my guidelines.


Q
The only guideline my question deals with is the ten percent --


A
Right.


Q
-- because that's what is in your testimony, page 2, line 12.


A
Right.


Q
Last time.


A
Yes.


Q
Is it your testimony that if you had 100 percent pass throughs that you've run the numbers, and you can tell the Commission here today that some rate cells would go up over ten percent, violating that principal, if you pass through 100 percent of the letter flat cost differential for ECR high density and ECR saturation?


A
I would say that it would change the -- I'm trying to think how the model works here.  It would likely change other rate relationships, and I'd say that it could increase it above ten percent for some rate cells.  I can't say for sure that it would.


Q
You don't know?


A
Not sitting here, no.


Q
Sitting back in your office when you designed this, do you know that you came to that conclusion that it would have been over ten percent?


A
Well, I looked at various iterations with different variables in the rate elements, and I did actually explore higher pass throughs.


Q
Do you have a specific recollection of finding a rate cell that went up over ten percent when you did those iterations?


A
I did a number of iterations, and there are --


Q
I'm talking about the 100 pass through iteration.


A
I don't have specific recollections of the number of iterations, --


Q
That's fine.  Okay.


A
-- but I do believe that this stays within the guidelines that are outlined in my testimony, including maintaining the ten percent ceiling.


Q
I'm going to almost do this in passing, but in Interrogatory 22-D we asked you about whether you considered setting saturation non-letter rates two-tenths of a cent higher and letter rates two-tenths of a cent lower, and you were concerned about the rate design implications there.



Isn't it true that if you increased the cost of non-letters and decreased the cost of letters that because there are more non-letters in the system, ECR non-letters, that you would generate more money for the Postal Service?


A
Could you repeat the beginning, please?


Q
Standard ECR letters/non-letters.  We asked you a question about increasing by two-tenths of a cent the rate for non-letters and decreasing the cost for letters by two-tenths of a cent.


A
Right.


Q
Isn't it true that that would generate more revenue for the Postal Service than ceterus parabus or a hypothetical?


A
That may be true, but it may not be true also because once we develop the rates our proposed rates are sent to volume forecasters.  The volume forecasters then come back with the test year after rates projected volumes.



They also take into account the shifts I believe with other subclasses and so forth in Witness Tolley's testimony, so --


Q
Good answer, but I'm asking you to put that aside for the moment.  Assume the letters and non-letters had equal elasticity, same type of response.  Isn't it just true that there are more non-letters in the system?


A
Yes.  I think I have a chart, in fact, in my testimony that --



MR. OLSON:  I don't have time for it, though, because I have just run out of time plus three minutes.



I thank you for your indulgence, Ms. Hope and Mr. Chairman.  I am done.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Olson, and thank you, Ms. Hope.  We will see you all again same time, same place, at 1:45.



(Whereupon, at 12:39 p.m. the hearing in the above-entitled matter was recessed, to reconvene at

1:45 p.m. on this same day, Thursday, January 10, 2002.)

//

//


A F T E R N O O N   S E S S I O N

(1:45 p.m.)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Hollies, would you introduce your Postal witness, please?



MR. HOLLIES:  This is Mr. Hollies, Ken Hollies, on behalf of the Postal Service.  I am here acting for Mr. Rubin.



We're going to be just a moment.  I understand the OCA has a couple of additional designations, the accuracy of which we'd like to check before we get going.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Very well.



(Discussion held off the record.)



MR. HOLLIES:  The Postal Service calls Ms. Susan Mayo to the stand.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Ms. Mayo, would you please stand?



Whereupon,


SUSAN W. MAYO



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Please be seated.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-36.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HOLLIES:


Q
Ms. Mayo, do you have two copies of a document designated USPS-T-36 entitled Direct Testimony of Susan W. Mayo on behalf of the United States Postal Service in front of you?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
And does this testimony include the corrections that were filed on November 21, 2001?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
Was this testimony prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
Do you have any corrections to make at this time to your testimony?


A
Actually, yes.  I have two corrections to make.  The first one is to Exhibit A of my testimony on page 2.  The header says page 1 of 2, and it should state page 2 of 2.



The second correction is to Exhibit B.  Under the Express Mail column, the Insurance row, I've placed an X in there that needs to be added.  An X needs to be added to indicate that insurance can be purchased with Express Mail.


Q
And with those corrections, were you to testify orally here today would this be your testimony?


A
Yes, it would.



MR. HOLLIES:  With that, the Postal Service moves into the record Ms. Mayo's testimony, USPS-T-36.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Any objections?



(No response.)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Susan W. Mayo.  That testimony is received into evidence.  As is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-36, was received in evidence.)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Ms. Mayo, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room today?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  If questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, it would.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make at this point?



THE WITNESS:  No, there aren't.



BY MR. HOLLIES:


Q
Further, Ms. Mayo, are you prepared to sponsor the Category II library references associated with your testimony into evidence?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Are these the library references identified at page 4 of your testimony specifically as Library Reference J-92, J-93 and J-109?


A
Yes, they are.



MR. HOLLIES:  I believe at this juncture we're left with the OCA's additional designation.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Right.



MS. DREIFUSS:  Mr. Chairman, two responses were filed by Ms. Mayo on January 7 following our written designation of her responses.  I have given her two copies of them this afternoon.  They are DBP/USPS-105 and 113.




(The documents referred to were marked for identification as Exhibit Nos. DBP/USPS-105  and DBP/USPS-113.)


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
Ms. Mayo do you have those two copies in front of you now?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Have you had a chance to look them over?


A
Yes, I have.


Q
Were those written by you or prepared under your direction?


A
Yes, they were.


Q
If those questions were asked of you today, would your answers be the same?


A
Yes, they would.



MS. DREIFUSS:  Mr. Chairman, I ask that they be entered into evidence.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Without objection.




(The documents referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit Nos. DBP/USPS-105 and DBP/USPS-113, were received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Mayo to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-36 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Mayo?



(No response.)



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  There being none, Ms. Mayo, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I wanted to say something.  You were going so fast.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  I'm sorry.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  If I could just before the record on this witness closes ask Ms. Mayo to confirm that there were enumerable interrogatories from the OCA and from interested individuals about some of the problems with getting information about insurance, about problems with service and delivery on certified mail and confusion about the various overlaps on the products that exist in the special services line?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  There were interrogatories that addressed those.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I would simply like to note for the record that I thought that there was a significant amount of concern raised by that set of interrogatories about many of the special services, and I would hope that even if this particular set of hearings does not directly address those concerns that you at the Postal Service will take those issues and review them and attempt to address them in some appropriate manner.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thank you.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  I'm not sure that the record is clear.  Both the designated written cross-examination and the library references were received into evidence.



Ms. Mayo, again that concludes your testimony here today, and we appreciate your contribution to our record.  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused.)



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thank you for letting me add that, Mr. Chairman.



COMMISSIONER OMAS:  Mr. Baker, would you please state your name for the record and who you're with?



MR. BAKER:  Yes.  This is Bill Baker.  I'll be asking questions of Witness Hope on behalf of the Newspaper Association of America.



THE WITNESS:  I seem to be missing a pen in all of this.  Is there a pen that I could use?  Thank you.

//

//



Whereupon,


LARAINE B. HOPE



having been previously duly sworn, was recalled as a witness herein and was examined and testified further as follows:


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Good afternoon, Ms. Hope.


A
Good afternoon.


Q
I wanted to start by asking you about some of the rate proposals that you're making for standard ECR mail.  First of all, am I correct that the average rate increase for standard ECR at least commercial is about 6.2 percent?


A
That's correct.


Q
Is that commercial, or is that non-profit as well?


A
That's commercial.


Q
Okay.  And that is essentially driven by the revenue requirement given to you by Witness Moeller?  Is that correct?


A
The revenue requirement is one of the inputs, yes.


Q
But that's the principal driving factor?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.


A
It's a critical input.


Q
And other inputs you have include cost data from a variety of witnesses that you've mentioned in your testimony, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And isn't one input essentially the existing rates?


A
Certainly to get the percentage change, we need to look at the existing rates and the rate relationships.


Q
And also there's a rate design formula known as the pre-sort tree?


A
Yes.


Q
And in standard ECR rates, just to warm up, it's characterized by a breakpoint in the rate design.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And below the breakpoint pieces are charged a minimum per piece rate?  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Am I correct that in your proposals in this case every rate category below the breakpoint is proposed to receive a rate increase?


A
Yes, that's true.


Q
Okay.  And above the breakpoint the rates are calculated in a somewhat different way?  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
In fact, there are two charges that a mailer has to take into account, disregarding for the moment discounts?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And one of those is a per piece charge, and the other is a pound rate charge, correct?


A
That's correct.  In addition, a residual shape surcharge may apply.


Q
Correct.  Do you happen to know -- before I get to that, in this case for the above breakpoint standard ECR mail you are proposing to reduce the undiscounted per pound charge from 63.8 cents to 59.8 cents?  Is that correct?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
And you also are proposing to raise per piece charges by various amounts?


A
The per piece rates go up, yes.


Q
Did you select the 59.8 cent pound rate?


A
I certainly input it into the formula and it's part of my testimony.  The Postal Board of Governors has recommended it as well.


Q
Okay.  Let's put it this way.  Is that a number you selected to put into the formula, as opposed to a number that the formula generated when you put in other numbers instead?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Did you select the piece charges for pound rated pieces also?


A
No, I did not.


Q
Those are outputs in the formula?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Do you happen to know why there is a per piece charge above the breakpoint?


A
I believe that it helps to insure the transition, a smooth rate transition.  It has been part of the formula basically since the inception.  I don't know historically everything.


Q
I'm aware it's been a part of the formula for a very long time.


A
Yes.


Q
I was questioning do you happen to recall why?


A
Not really, no.


Q
Did you make any effort to identify piece related costs for above breakpoint mail to see if the per piece charge might somehow correspond to any piece related costs above the breakpoint?


A
Again, I am not the cost witness, but I am not aware of a specific study about that.


Q
I didn't think you had.  I just wanted to make sure I hadn't missed anything.  Okay.



Now, as a net result, as Mr. Olson covered some this morning, the net effect of these changes for above breakpoint mail results in a rate decrease proposed for the heavier pound rated ECR pieces.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And that occurs despite the overall increase in rates for pound rated ECR pieces collectively?


A
Yes.


Q
And I think as Mr. Olson and you covered in your Tables 5-A, B and C, basically you have bolded in there what I'll call the inflection point at which the pieces or rate categories start to see decreases?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And depending upon the pre-sort level and the destination entry, those reductions kick in at weight increments ranging from six ounces I think for DDU saturation mail to eight ounces for the basic tier about.  Is that correct?


A
That sounds right.  I'm just checking here.  It certainly depends on the destination entry, but that's about right.


Q
Now, you were kind enough to answer AAPS-T-28-2, which was redirected to you from Mr. Moeller, and you can turn to that if you wish, but that interrogatory asked for the total number of saturation to your pieces that were estimated to experience a rate decrease under the proposal.  That was slightly less than one billion pieces, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Do you recall if you were asked if there was a total number of ECR pieces; not just saturation, but all projected volumes that would experience this rate decrease?


A
I believe I was asked that.


Q
All right.


A
The information is also in the exhibit that is appended to my testimony.


Q
In your Exhibit A?


A
I think it's just called Exhibit T-31.


Q
Okay.  All right.  And you would just sum those numbers, so we would end up with approximately 1.7 or 1.8 billion pieces?  Is that correct?


A
They're not added up on my exhibit here.


Q
Right.  I eyeballed it, but approximately it's 1.8 billion.


A
The other interrogatory you may be referring to is NAA-5 where I sum the total difference and show how small the difference is.  Is that what you're referring to?


Q
I was actually looking at your Exhibit 31-A.  I think if you just took the subtotals of the three different tiers there and added them up you would come to a figure a bit less than two billion pieces, but that's the number of pieces that would experience that, correct?


A
I'll accept that subject to check.


Q
All right.


A
I would need to add the subtotals.


Q
But that's where we would look to find the number?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Now, these were the proposed rates that were approved by the governors in their meeting in early September, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Was that September 10, if I recall correctly?


A
I think it was a two day meeting.


Q
Yes.


A
September 10 and 11.


Q
Since the governors approved that, the Postal Service's financial fortunes have not been quite as good as they had hoped.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Has the Postal Service been experiencing financial problems since then?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  At any point since September 12 say have you had any second thoughts about proposing to reduce any of these rates for any of these mailers?


A
No.


Q
No?  Never?  So you have no problem continuing to propose to reduce these rates for close to somewhat less than two billion pieces?


A
Looked at in the context of the entire proposal, the percentage volume of ECR that is affected is very small, as I demonstrate in the text that accompanies my Tables 5-A through C.  I didn't feel that that was a -- it hasn't concerned me because it is such a small decrease, a small amount.



In answer to the interrogatory that I had started to talk about, I quantified the revenue to the Postal Service if in fact rates were frozen at those tiers, and the impact, the revenue impact, is quite minimal.  It's under $7 million, which as a percentage of ECR revenue is minimal.


Q
Okay.  So these are various reasons why you haven't been troubled by that proposal in light of the events since September 11?


A
I feel that it's a moderate proposal.  The decreases -- in fact, the smallest decrease that the Postal Service has proposed, as I outlined in my testimony, and I feel that there are compelling reasons to lower the pound rate, as I've outlined in my testimony.


Q
All right.  You started outlining those I believe on page 12 of your testimony.  I would invite you to turn there now.


A
Okay.


Q
In the first paragraph there, one factor that you cite is the cost data that you have received from Witness Schenk about the weight/cost relationship.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
Okay.  Then in the second paragraph on page 12 you introduce the implicit cost coverage discussion that goes on for a few pages as a second factor.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And elsewhere, although I don't remember seeing it exactly in this passage, I believe you also mentioned that you in fact also balanced the effects of the rate changes on alternative providers of saturation advertising services.  I think you used the phrase took that into account.



I know you said it in NAA-8.  I believe you also said it in your testimony.  Is that correct?


A
I think what my testimony says is that it balances.  The pound rate proposal balances the concerns of those who contend that they may be disadvantaged by a significant reduction in the pound rate.


Q
What page?


A
The cost evidence --


Q
What page?


A
I'm sorry.  Page 20.


Q
Oh, yes.


A
Lines 15 through 18.


Q
I think that's what you meant.  You use analogous language in your answer to NAA-8.


A
Yes.  Also on page 21 of my testimony, I do add that the concerns of alternative providers of saturation advertising services were taken into account and balanced with the concerns of businesses that would prefer a lower pound rate.


Q
So is that a third factor that you considered or a third and fourth factor that you considered?


A
I considered them.  I think that prior to that I mentioned why I didn't propose a further decrease, so this in itself was not a reason that I gave for my proposal.  It was a reason that my proposal didn't suggest a lower pound rate.


Q
Okay.  And then in a sense it was a factor you did take into account for --


A
Yes.  I did take it into account in not setting the pound rate lower.


Q
All right.  You use the phrase taken into account.  My question is how?  Was that a judgement made by you?


A
It was a judgement made in my testimony.  Also, I on page 20 cite the Commission recommendation in a previous docket, page 20, lines 9 through 13, where the Commission says, "The Commission's recommendation must also consider the impact on mailers and their customers who pay the pound rate," so I considered customers really on both sides of the discussion.


Q
And you considered that and arrived at your pound rate proposal by exercising your judgement based on all those considerations?  Is that correct?


A
I exercised my judgement and also ran different rate iterations to see what the impact of different lower pound rates would have on the other rates.  I wanted to keep my recommendation for a lower pound rate moderate, and I also wanted to make sure that current rate relationships were adhered to.


Q
I think you hinted at this just now.  So you also took into account then a desire to limit the rate change in any particular cell?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.


A
I mentioned that in my testimony.  The rate change limit was below ten percent.


Q
Okay.  Did the general objective of supporting the automation program have any effect on the pound rate proposal, or was that just a factor concerning something else and doesn't come into play here at all?


A
When you say supporting the automation, are you referring to the classification change?


Q
No.  I'm referring to the general policy the Postal Service has advanced over a number of years as encouraging mailers to use automation and to prepare their mailers in DPS.  I was not referring to the mail classification proposal per se.



That may be a factor that is something you want to do, but it's independent of the pound rate.  I'm just trying to decide if that has any bearing on the pound rate or if it's unrelated.


A
I think it does have some bearing on the pound rate in that I widened the gap between letters and non-letters at the high density and saturation tiers so that letters would -- the gap was raised to account for letter bar coding per our proposal, and the pound rate fits into the formulas that led to that decision so indirectly the pound rate was a consideration in that, and that certainly would certainly apply to automation.


Q
When I read your testimony, I have the impression that Witness Schenk's evidence and the implicit cost coverages are the main two things that you looked at, and these other factors are things that can support your proposal, but may not have been what you really looked when you were selecting the rate at in the first place.  Is that correct?


A
Those, along with the issue of fairness, are the prime reasons that I took into consideration in setting the pound rate lower.



I also looked at factors such as the implicit coverage analysis, which was discussed earlier at some length, which illustrates that pound rated pieces in fact have higher coverages regardless of the breakpoint assumption that's made, so to me although that's not a reason, that illustrates the point.  It really illustrates the moderate nature of the proposed reduction because there would still be a gap in the implicit coverages even with the test year after rates.


Q
You used the word fairness just now, which I did not see anywhere in your testimony unless I overlooked it.  Can you tell me what you meant by that just now?


A
Yes.  On page 20, line 2, I said, "As demonstrated above, the proposed reduction in the pound rate of four cents is imminently reasonable in terms of bringing the piece and pound implicit coverages closer in line and has a minimal impact on overall ECR volume."


Q
All right.


A
Then I go on to outline the Commission's decision in the previous docket.  I don't believe I used the word fair per se, but that's implied throughout this argument.


Q
Okay.  And when you said there in line 2 on page 20 that the reduction was you used the words imminently reasonable, it's followed by a clause that specifically refers to the implicit cost coverage and comparison.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  It's followed by that, and then it's followed by other items as well.


Q
Yes.  Okay.  Now, earlier today you were cross-examined by Mr. Olson on the effects of or consequences to your testimony if there are flaws in Witness Schenk's cost numbers.  Do you remember any of that analysis, that discussion?


A
I remember a little about that discussion.


Q
Okay.  I'll try to refresh your recollection a little bit.  I believe you told him that you are not a cost witness, and you did not do an independent cost analysis.  Rather, you treated Witness Schenk's numbers as had been given to you.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  I do recall that.


Q
Okay.  And I believe you conceded that if Witness Schenk's testimony contains some error in the cost numbers, that error would carry through to your testimony as well to the extent you used those numbers.  Is that correct?


A
Certainly it would be reflected in the coverages if her changes were material.  In terms of setting the pound rate --


Q
No.  We won't go into that, but the basic principle is if there is a flaw in her numbers that potentially infects your numbers, too?


A
It potentially does.  A lot of it depends on the source of the error and the materiality, the size of the change.


Q
Right.  Now, Mr. Olson asked you a series of questions about detached address labels in connection with your Table 3.  Do you recall that discussion?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Okay.  One of the things that you said there was that if Witness Schenk's testimony has a misallocation of cost between letters and flats, to paraphrase, it is not clear what effect that would have on Table 3 because Table 3 is a comparison of piece rated and pound rated pieces.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.


A
I was talking about both the fact that shape is not included in here, and, nonetheless, it would also depend on where the change originated.


Q
Okay.


A
For example, if piece rated non-letters, if lightweight piece weighted non-letters, were affected and they are below the breakpoint, that would not have an impact on this analysis at all, so a lot would depend on the actual source of the misallocation.



That's one reason that I could not agree to some of the earlier hypothetical statements because I would need to know more about not only the ultimate source of the change in cost, but also how that fed through to Witness Schenk's data, which was very unclear earlier today.


Q
Okay.  Let me then direct your attention instead of to Table 3 to a different interrogatory in which you were asked to compare on the basis of shape.  I think that was Val-Pak-8.



Actually, I would direct your attention specifically to your supplemental response to Val-Pak-8, which you filed on December 28.  Do you have that?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Okay.  On I guess it's the third page of your supplemental response to Val-Pak-8, you actually present implicit cost coverages for ECR letters and non-letters.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
And then you also give us a couple alternatives for doing that with taking your proxies for the breakpoint into account?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  So to ask a question Mr. Olson might ask if he were here, if it could be shown  -- if hypothetically it could be shown -- that Witness Schenk's figures have improperly allocated cost of detached address labels to the letter shape pieces rather than flats, that misallocation might affect these numbers you present here in the supplemental response to Val-Pak-8.  Is that correct?


A
We have the weight issue that comes into effect again, too, because --


Q
Well, that's not an issue at the top lines here where it's totals of letters and flats.


A
It's true that in the totals that are given here if there was some misallocation of cost such that the cost for letters were lower, that would change the implicit coverages, as it would change the non-letter coverages if their cost changed.


Q
And if you moved to the breakpoint or proxy for breakpoint comparisons, then you would add in the additional level of trying to figure out how such an error would be spread if you were distributed among weight increments?  Is that what you're getting at?



You're saying when you take the breakpoint into consideration, there is an extra level of complexity involved in that you have to figure out the distribution of the error across weight increments?


A
Well, given that the total ECR letters and non-letter coverages that are given in the first two lines cover all weight categories and reflect both piece and pound rated non-letters so that in fact looking at those coverages would not be enlightening in terms of discussing the pound rate in and of themselves, I think you would have to look at shape and weight, not just shape.


Q
Let me ask it again then.  So the first two lines of the supplemental response there go to the shape, so that gives you an implicit cost coverage, if you will, by shape across all weights?


A
That's correct.


Q
Now, if you also wanted to look at implicit cost coverages by shape above and below your breakpoint proxies, then you've given us numbers here with some alternatives, but if there is a misallocation of cost between letters and flats because of the costing of detached address labels in the system, I think what you're saying is that you would want to see how that error gets distributed among weight levels before concluding that you've got a problem.


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Now, all of these implicit cost coverages as you see here, you were asked many different flavors of them, essentially all they are are measures of revenue over cost.  Is that correct?


A
That's how the calculation is performed.  They also, though, can be indicative of a potential mismatch of costs and rates.


Q
And the costs figures are from Witness Schenk, as we've already covered.


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And the revenue figures are based on your either current or proposed rates, depending which ones you use.


A
Yes.


Q
So aren't implicit cost coverages really just an alternative way of presenting that same revenue and cost figures you already have?  You don't add anything new when you do an implicit cost coverages except calculate a percentage.  Is that right?


A
I don't fully understand the question.


Q
Well, when you start to do an implicit cost coverage, you already know the cost figure and you already know the rate figure.


A
Right.


Q
So all you're doing is a mathematical comparison of the two.


A
It's an analysis.


Q
Okay.  If you could turn to your answer to Val‑Pak‑32, please?



And you can take a moment to review it, but I'm merely going to focus your attention to subpart F.



(Pause.)


Q
Okay.  Are you ready?


A
Yes.


Q
And this was yet another question by Val‑Pak on the subject of the consequences of a possible misallocation of costs of detached address labels and I think your answer today is the same here.  Basically, the way it works out here, the denominator in your implicit cost coverages is the cost figure from Schenk, correct?


A
Excuse me.  I don't see detached address labels noted in this question.


Q
Oh, actually, you're right.  All right.  Well, strike that, then, but the implicit cost coverage calculation, Schenk's cost numbers are the denominator.


A
Pardon?


Q
In the implicit cost coverage calculation, the Schenk cost numbers are the denominator.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  So if there is a change in those numbers, then the whole implicit cost coverage is going to be affected.  Is that correct?


A
In general, yes.  Again, it depends on the degree of the change.


Q
Right.  And that's what you're getting in 32F of Val‑Pak, where they ask you to assume that some costs attributed to letters were in fact caused by items whose revenues were attributed to non‑letters, and I read into that the detached address label issue, and so you're agreeing with the general proposition and you are saying, well, the impact could be minimal depending on degree.


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Do you happen to know how sensitive your implicit cost calculations are to changes in the denominator?


A
Well, one measure would be the supplemental response to Val‑Pak‑8.


Q
And how would that be an answer to that?


A
Well, I show in response to Val‑Pak‑8G the original response as revised and the alternative method where Witness Schenk actually moves some of the volumes in computing her costs.  And the difference appears to be fairly minimal.


Q
Well, I was thinking of a different sort of sensitivity.  I was going to ask you to assume that the attributable costs of non‑letters were understated by, say, 10 percent, so that actually the denominator would be 10 percent larger.  That would just have a direct mathematical effect on the implicit cost coverages, would it not?


A
As we said before, changes in cost would have some impact on coverages, but it might be minimal, depending on the degree of the change.


Q
Well, if the change is 10 percent, if the attributable costs were understated by 10 percent, would that be a minimal change, in your view, to the cost coverage?


A
I don't have a calculator and can't do the math in my head as to how it translates when divided by the very large volumes in commercial ECR.


Q
Okay.  Can you tell us what change in implicit cost coverage you would regard as significant?  Five percent, 2 percent, 10 percent?


A
I didn't put a quantitative band on it, but I will note here that the change with my original responses revised to Val‑Pak‑8G said for ECR non‑letters above or equal to 3.0 ounces, the first coverage was 256.6 percent and when Witness Schenk moved the heavy letters into the non‑letter category, it went from 256.6 percent to 252.9 percent.



I don't consider that significant in this case because it still illustrates that there is a gap below the break point and above the break point.  And, again, that pattern is true also when you're using 3.5 ounces as the proxy for the break point.


Q
Okay.  But if you turn to the next page on that, where you present the implicit cost coverages for letters and non‑letters under your alternative methods ‑‑


A
I'm sorry, you're referring to 8D?


Q
Yes.


A
Okay.


Q
There, depending upon the method you use, actually, in one letters has a higher implicit cost coverage than non‑letters and in the other one it doesn't.


A
That includes piece and pound rated.


Q
That's right.


A
ECR non‑letters.


Q
That's a different ‑‑


A
So really the distinction is looking at the piece and the pound rated.


Q
Right.  This would suggest that letters and non‑letters under the proposed rates have about the same cost coverage.



You said you wouldn't quantify what significant is, you're not going to quantify it for me today?  Are you just going to say the change shown on your answer to 8D is not significant?


A
The change does not appear to be significant to me.


Q
Okay.  If the change were 20 percent, would that be significant?


A
It would depend on the size of the gap.  If the gap were 500 percent, a change of 20 percentage points might not seem as significant as if the coverages were much closer together.


Q
Well, would a change of 20 percent be significant with the coverages we've got in this case?


A
Which coverages are you referring to?


Q
Well, let's see.  We could just deal with Table 3, just take it off of your Table 3.  What I'm trying to get at is the numerical size of the change what's important or is it merely what gap may still remain after the change is taken into account that you're going to look at?


A
I'd actually be interested in both because I think you certainly want to see the change after.


Q
Okay.  Well, on Table 3 as revised, the after rates under both alternatives is about 30 percent gap, if you will, roughly speaking.


A
Yes.


Q
Would a change of 20 percent of that 30 be significant to you?


A
It depends what was changing and why.  Certainly it would be more significant than the change that we see here in my proposed rates.


Q
If the denominator were changing because of a misallocation of costs, would that be significant?


A
Again, it depends on the degree of misallocation and where it comes from.


Q
Well, if there were a misallocation of costs that were properly chargeable to heavier pieces that were in fact mistakenly charged to below break point pieces, that would be one example of a change that might affect the denominator and I'm just trying to get ‑‑ can you give me any more guidance as to what would be a significant change?


A
It's difficult to deal with hypothetical questions.  There's a mixture of elements here and I don't feel comfortable ‑‑ I'm presenting the implicit coverages in my testimony as well as those that I calculated in response to several interrogatories under a variety of hypothetical situations and it's difficult ‑‑ I don't feel comfortable pursuing the line of hypothetical here.



It's a complex issue and I don't think that I can generalize sitting here about what would be important or what wouldn't be important in terms of what I'm looking at because there are many factors to consider and, as I state in my testimony, multiple factors support my proposal for decreasing the pound rate.



My proposal is moderate and this chart was meant to be an illustration of why my proposal is reasonable and is moderate.  It's not meant to be a mathematical formula.  This is an illustration and I also gave other illustrations in response to interrogatory questions about that.


Q
Well, on footnote 11 to your testimony on page 12, you state that although cost coverage is of primary importance at the subclass level, it's not generally required at subclasses.  In this instance, estimates of implicit coverage are "enlightening," was your word, and in NAA‑3, we ask you why it's enlightening in this instance.  And you should turn to that.



And your answer, as far as I can tell, is that it helps to illustrate your proposal.


A
Yes.  I say that it also shows the reasonableness of the proposal.


Q
Right.  But you did not ‑‑


A
I refer to the fairness of the proposal.


Q
You have not looked at other classes of mail.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.  And I've ‑‑


Q
Okay.  So ‑‑


A
That's not why I'm here today.


Q
I understand that.  So I was just struck by the fact that you mentioned it was enlightening because it supports your proposal here.  Would it also be enlightening if it did not support your proposal here?



To put it differently, I'm just asking whether your characterization of this enlightening here is it simply happens to support what you're proposing.  Why did you single out ECR?  Why is it enlightening for ECR and not for other classes?



And the only answer you can tell me is it supports your proposal, but you didn't look at other classes.  Is that correct?


A
Well, I'm the witness in pricing for enhanced carrier route.  I'm not a witness in other subclasses.


Q
So do you have an opinion on whether it would be enlightening if we looked at implicit cost coverages for other subclasses as well?


A
I had an interrogatory question dealing with this very issue, which I'm looking for my response.  Basically, my response said that that wasn't something that I looked at, but I can find this for you, it may take me a moment.


Q
It's at NAA‑3?


A
Yes.  That is what I stated in NAA‑3.  It's in additional interrogatories as well.


Q
You just haven't studied whether implicit cost coverages would be a useful analysis for other subclasses.


A
That's correct.


Q
Now, switching subjects a little bit, because of the way the ECR rate designed formula works, the rate decreases that you propose are the largest for the heaviest pieces as a percentage.  Is that correct?  The largest percentage rate decrease goes to the heaviest pieces.  Is that correct?


A
The decreases depend on the weight but also on the density tier and destination entry.  And, again, we're at Tables 5A through 5C, the density tier analysis.


Q
All right.  Okay.  All right.  So let's just look at 5C, which happens to be the saturation one.  But if you look at any particular destination entry level, the largest decrease is experienced by the heaviest mail at that destination level.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And the largest decrease is actually the saturation DDU at ‑‑ well, what you've got here is the 16 ounce increment or thereabouts.  Is that right?


A
Yes.  That's correct.


Q
Okay.  So a 15 and a half ECR piece would enjoy the decrease ‑‑ that's entered at the DDU would enjoy a decrease of about 7.18 percent.  Is that correct?


A
I'm sorry, what was the weight?


Q
So a 15 and a half ‑‑


A
Excuse me.  What was the weight?


Q
Fifteen and a half ounces or 16 ounces.


A
It would be approximately that.  But, as I explained when I introduced the tables, these figures actually overstate the amount of decrease because the column marked 16 I performed the calculation at 16 rather than 15.5.


Q
You can't really mail at 16 ounces as ECR, can you?


A
No, but we're looking at 16 applied to the rate formulas.


Q
Yes.  I understand that.  And I understand that you did a little sort of ‑‑


A
It was a simplifying, conservative assumption.


Q
‑‑ a simplification here, but when I think of it, 16 ounces, doesn't it become a standard B piece?  Or is it ‑‑ at what weight level does it become a standard B piece?  Do you happen to know?


A
I believe it's above 16 ounces, but ‑‑


Q
Okay.  So up to 16.  Okay.  I'm not sure.  But in any event, my point is taking a piece at the 16 ounce increment you've got here, it's got a decrease of 7.18 percent, whatever ‑‑


A
If it weighed exactly 16.  Right.


Q
Whatever it, that's what it gets.


A
Exactly.


Q
Okay.  Now, if this piece inadvertently got too heavy because it was poorly designed or for some other reason and it weighed 17 ounces, it would no longer be part of this table, it would be out of ECR and it would become something else.


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Are you familiar with the distribution of the cost observations in Witness Schenk's testimony which were used to develop her estimates of the effect of weight on cost?


A
Could you clarify the question?


Q
All right.  Witness Schenk's testimony presented or is built upon a number of different inputs, one of which are IOCS tallies of different weight increments.  Are you familiar with that or not?


A
Are you referring to the cost by ounce increment?


Q
Yes.


A
In Library Reference 58?


Q
Yes, ma'am.


A
Yes.  I'm familiar with that.


Q
Okay.  Are you familiar with the distribution of the IOCS tallies at the higher weight levels in that testimony?  I'm not asking about cost pattern.  I'm asking if you're familiar with the number of tallies that underlie the cost figures in her testimony.


A
Not in detail.  No.


Q
Okay.  Do you happen to know what the rates would be for a standard B piece that weighs 17 ounces?


A
No.


Q
Okay.  So if looking at our hospital 16 ounce saturation DDU piece that's on page 19, Table 5C of your testimony, if that hypothetical piece through poor design or over zealous salesman of advertising inserts or whatever became a one pound and a half ounce standard B piece, do you have any idea what the rate would become?  At any of the possible entry options?


A
No.


Q
Okay.  Using your proposed rates ‑‑ so you don't know if a rate discontinuity would exist between standard ECR mail and then standard B mail that picks up once you get out of ECR because of weight.  Is that correct?


A
I can't specifically cite what the change is.  I do know that it has been looked at by the Postal Service, but I am not the person that looked to assure some consistency or who can discuss the relative relationships between the subclasses.


Q
So it's not been looked at by you.


A
I have not looked at it.


Q
Okay.  Under your proposed rates, can you fairly easily tell me what a basic ECR piece weighing 15 and a half ounces would be charged, simplified at 16 ounces would be charged if it's not destination entered?  That's just a simple matter of the pound rate plus the piece charge, right?


A
Yes.  It would be the appropriate piece charge plus the pound rate.


Q
Okay.  And just for fun, that would be ‑‑ can you just tell me what that would be?


A
Would you like the information for the proposed rates or the ‑‑


Q
No.  We'll just do ‑‑ basic tier starts at ‑‑ you know, the 16 ounces would essentially be about the 59.8 cents for the pound rate and then you'd have the piece charge on top of that, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  So we come to about 66 or 67 cents.


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  So if we have a heavy catalog that happens to weigh 16 ounces and it's not drop shipped at all, that's the postage it would pay under your rates?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Let me ask you, under your proposed rates, is the rate for an 8 ounce saturation DDU flat about 33.6 cents?  With the saturation DDU now.  And 8 ounces being half the pound rate plus the per piece charge.


A
Are we talking about the current or the proposed rates?


Q
Under your proposed rates.  Proposed rates.


A
Could you repeat that, please?


Q
Yes.  Just take an 8 ounce saturation piece entered at the DDU.  And does that come to ‑‑ what, about 45 cents?



(Pause.)


Q
No, it's not.  I'm sorry.


A
That's not the figure ‑‑


Q
No.  The figure you get is about 33?


A
Well, why don't we go through it?


Q
All right.  What do you get?  Actually, I've miscalculated, I see that.  So what do you get?


A
I actually haven't finished, but what I was getting was quite a bit lower than the figure that you quoted.


Q
Okay.  Did you get about half the pound rate plus the piece charge?


A
We're talking about saturation DDU non‑letters?  Is that correct?


Q
Yes.


A
As per my workpaper, page T, which gives the proposed rates, we would take the piece rate, which is .037, and we'd take the pound rate, which is adjusted for the DDU and for saturation, and that's .441.


Q
And since it's an 8 ounce piece?


A
Right.  We would divide that by two.


Q
So you get about 25.7 cents or so.


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Are you aware that some advertising mailers choose to mail at first class rates?  Are you familiar with that phenomenon at all?  Or have you ever received an advertising piece at first class rates?


A
Are you referring to a specific piece of my testimony?


Q
No.  No.  I'm asking you a question, a different question.  I'm asking you are you aware that some advertising mail is mailed at first class rates?


A
I believe in a general sense that that's true.  I don't know the details and haven't studied that.


Q
All right.  And then would you presume that they might do that for service reasons or other reasons they think made it an attractive option for them?


A
Again, it's not something that I've studied.


Q
Have you ever compared your rates with those of first class mail to get a sense of what choices they may offer an advertising mailer?


A
That's not something that I've studied.


Q
So as part of your task in proposing and designing ECR rates, you did not take a look at the rates that an advertising mailer might choose from in other classes to get a sense of reasonableness?


A
I can't recall the specifics but I did compare them with parcel post.


Q
Oh, you did?


A
I'm sorry, bound printed matter.


Q
Oh, bound printed matter?


A
But, again, as I recall, there was ‑‑ the transition was reasonable there for heavy catalogs and to me that seemed like a logical subclass to look at.


Q
As long as you qualify to enter it as bound printed matter.  Is that correct?  If you don't qualify as bound printed matter, you can't pay that rate, can you?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  But you did not look at first class rates?


A
That's correct.


Q
Would it surprise you as a mailer of first class rates yourself, as I assume you are, that the rate for 8 ounce first class mail is a lot higher than the rate we calculated for an 8 ounce saturation piece?


A
Could you repeat the question?


Q
Would you be surprised to learn that the rate for an 8 ounce first class mail piece is much higher than an 8 ounce saturation ECR piece?


A
Are you speaking of myself as an individual or as an ECR witness?


Q
As a rate design expert.  Yes.  As a rate design expert.


A
I'm representing the enhanced carrier route subclass here and as an ECR witness, I have no comment on that.  It's not something I've studied.


Q
So as a rate design witness, it is your testimony that you see no need to look at first class rates to get a sense of the reasonableness of the rate you're designing.  Is that correct?


A
No, that is not correct.


Q
Okay.  But you have testified you did not in fact look at first class rates while designing your ECR rates.  Is that correct?


A
I did not personally.  It's my understanding that we have a rates level witness who looks at the rates across subclasses.


Q
All right.  And if you take off your hat as the rate design expert and put on your hat as a person who mails stuff, would you be surprised if there was a big difference between the rates for an 8 ounce first class mail piece and an 8 ounce ECR piece?


A
What's "a big difference"?


Q
More than a dollar.


A
I guess I would wonder what they were mailing first class that they could have sent so much cheaper.


Q
So that would strike you as a big enough difference to wonder why they did it?


A
As an individual, yes.


Q
All right.  Now, I want to ask you about a different part of your testimony.  Well, it's related to this to some degree.  One new thing that you had to deal with in your testimony was the proper split of commercial and non‑profit ECR costs in order to comply with the statutory amendment.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
And as a result of that amendment, the Postal Service no longer tracks costs for non‑profit and commercial ECR separately.  Is that correct?


A
That's my understanding.


Q
Okay.  And so therefore when the time came for you to design rates, you had to determine the respective cost shares for commercial and non‑profit ECR.  Correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  And you did that, as I believe you state at page 9 of your testimony, by using the relative shares of the ECR costs that were attributed to non‑profit and commercial in the last case.


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Could you turn to NAA‑2, please?  Your answer to that.  And also keep your finger on NAA‑1, which was related to it.  And this was a couple of questions ‑‑ NAA‑1 and 2 are questions we asked you about this allocation.  And in NAA‑2, you tell us that right under the little addition you provide us that 92.25 percent of the ECR costs were assigned to commercial ECR mails, correct?


A
Yes.  That's correct.


Q
And that was based on the relative costs for commercial and non‑profit in R‑2000‑1?


A
Yes.  That was based on the ‑‑ I believe it was test year after rates data.


Q
And that in turn would not have been based on the mix of non‑profit and commercial in this case, right?


A
That's correct.


Q
So it's based on last year's case and not this one?


A
I didn't have data from this case.


Q
Right.  Right.  Okay.  That's in fact why you had to do it, right?


A
That's right.


Q
Okay.  Now, in NAA‑1, we talked about this cost splitting here and midway in that passage, you stated that this cost allocation methodology was not intended to determine precise volume variable costs of the commercial and non‑profit subclasses in isolation.  And I want to ask you a question or two about that.



First, although they were not intended to determine the precise volume variable costs, did you use these cost ratio figures in your rate design?


A
It was used overall really to have the formula run.  It was not used in setting the rates.


Q
So they were not relevant ‑‑ this cost allocation was not relevant to setting the rates, but they were used because you needed them as inputs in the formula?  Is that right?  Is that a fair paraphrase of what you said?


A
Yes.  Yes, it is.


Q
Okay.


A
The costs on page H of both workpaper 1 and 2 are the actual mail processing and delivery costs that were used in setting the rates.  The volume variable cost that you referred to in your question is an input to the formula but it's really to make the formula run, as I'm sure you're familiar with the models.


Q
Oh, I know something about your models.  Now, this just ‑‑ I hope not to introduce confusion here.  This cost allocation, the split between non‑profit and commercial, does that have anything to do with Witness Schenk's testimony?


A
I don't think so.


Q
I didn't think so either.


A
I'm not sure what you're referring to.  Actually, I'm a bit puzzled.


Q
Witness Schenk does not use that split, as far as you know, does she?


A
No.  Witness Schenk does not use that split.  That's my understanding.


Q
Okay.  So to run your formula, you use these allocation numbers that we've just been referring to and then when you got into the rate design and you looked at the pound rate and the piece charges, you looked at Schenk's numbers, which basically was a different box of numbers.


A
That's correct.  May I ask for a break, a brief break?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.  Why don't we take about a five‑minute break?



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(A brief recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Mayo, are you ready to proceed?



Excuse me.  Ms. Hope.  I've got Ms. Mayo on my mind.  Ms. Hope.



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I am.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Baker, you may continue.



MR. BAKER:  Thank you.



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Ms. Hope, would you please turn to the ECR presort tree that you included in Appendix 1 to your testimony?  Do you have it there?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Okay.  Now, you have the categories of ECR here.  This is commercial ECR, right?


A
Yes.  The rates that I give here are for commercial ECR.  The principle would work the same in non‑profit.


Q
All right.  And between all your boxes of different categories, there are three numbers and just so we're all on the same page here, am I correct, the top number is the current rate difference between those particular boxes, the middle number is the calculated or estimated cost difference for the test year that you're dealing with here, and the bottom number is your proposed rate difference.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  And I notice in the lower right‑hand corner of this page there's a circle that helpfully says "Start here."


A
Yes.


Q
Does that mean you started with basic non‑letters and then you moved over to set the basic letter/non‑letter rate differential?  Is that what "Start here" means?


A
Well, I actually explain that on the previous page.  It basically says that that's the route of the tree.


Q
Okay.  That's the route of the tree, the way the trunks and limbs flow, if you will.  Okay.  So you start running the tree, which is a nice metaphor for what's really a formula, a mathematical formula, pretty much, right?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And so the first thing you do is set the basic letter/non‑letter rate differential.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  We know that because the arrow points that way.  Then ignoring automation letters for now, you then go within ‑‑ basically through the letters.  You then set the rate differentials between the different presort tiers of letters.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And then once you arrive at saturation letters, then you move over to saturation letters.


A
That's correct.


Q
And then you set the differential between letters and non‑letters at the saturation level.


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Now, I notice that all those lines that we've covered so far are solid lines.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  That's correct.


Q
And, as you stated on the page before, I understand that that means that those are all pass‑throughs that you selected.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  That's correct.   And then the dotted ‑‑ I'm sorry.


Q
I'll help you get there.


A
I was going to say ‑‑ okay.


Q
We then move to the one I actually want to ask you about, the saturation non‑letters to high density non‑letters, which is a dotted line, and that is stated ‑‑ on the page before that is the implicit result that arises from the other decisions you made previously before we get to this point.


A
Right.


Q
So in other words, that's a result of running the formula.  Once you punch in the other numbers, then you push run or enter, this pops out at you.


A
Well, the formula is written, but, yes, it's a result of the inputs to the formula.


Q
Right.  Okay.  And between saturation non‑letters and high density non‑letters, currently the rate difference is .7 cents, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  And the cost difference in this case is 0.83 and you are passing through ‑‑ or giving, rather, a rate difference of .9.


A
That's correct.


Q
And, as you've confirmed, I think it was in Val‑Pak‑22, that that's a pass‑through of 108.3 percent.  Is that correct?  You can turn to Val‑Pak‑22, I believe we had a discussion of this.



(Pause.)


Q
Well, maybe it wasn't there.


A
I'm sorry, which Val‑Pak?


Q
Well, I thought it was Val‑Pak‑22, but I'm not finding it there.  But I calculated or I think you calculated that that works out to a pass‑through of 108.3 percent.


A
Yes.  That's the pass‑through that is in my workpapers on page M.


Q
And can you confirm that that is the only ‑‑ that this particular rate difference is the only instance in this commercial ECR rate design in which the pass‑through, the cost difference, is greater than 100 percent?


A
Yes.  That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Now, Mr. Olson asked you some questions earlier about pass‑throughs at 100 percent and so forth and I won't go through that, but question is really after you ran your rate design formula and presort tree and you looked at this result where we have the .9 cent ‑‑ the only pass‑through that's greater than 100 percent, did you stop and ask yourself, well, gee, let me think about that a little bit?


A
Yes.  As I explained in my testimony, my goal was to maintain ‑‑ I was looking at the measured cost pass‑throughs, to if possible maintain or increase the measured cost pass‑throughs.  I was not emphasizing the percentage changes as much.



It happens that this is a result of the other inputs in work table C on page M in workpaper 1.  So in fact I did not select the 108.3 percent.  That came as a result of other rate design decisions.


Q
I understand that, but after you made those decisions and you saw that it produced this result, did you say, gee, that's more than 100 percent, that's generally not the way we like to do things, let me look at it and see if there's another way of doing it?  Or did you just not look at that or say, oh, well?


A
Well, I certainly looked at it.


Q
Did it concern you at all that it was more than a 100 percent pass‑through?


A
It's minimally above 100 percent and I believe I can find an interrogatory response, I think, which deals with that.


Q
Well, it's probably Val‑Pak‑21 or 22.  So it's minimally above 100 percent.  So let me try to get this another way.  Can you answer yes or no, when you saw that it produced this result, did that concern you enough to take another look at the inputs?


A
I ran a variety of rate iterations with lower pass‑throughs, that netted to a lower pass‑through.  As I recall, I couldn't achieve some of the other rate design goals when it fell out to a lower pass‑through.  Therefore, the 108.3 percent pass‑through was something that really was a consequence of rate design decisions and the guidelines that were set for my rate design which are outlined in my testimony.


Q
In Val‑Pak‑22B, that interrogatory specifically asked whether you had considered a particular alternative.  That is, saturation non‑letter rates higher by .2 percent and letter rates down lower by the same amount.  And then as I read your answer, you give some various reasons why that might not have worked, but basically that was not an option you considered.  Is that right?


A
Well, yes.  I explained in my response to Val‑Pak‑22B that the pass‑throughs are not isolated inputs because the formula is dynamic.


Q
Right.  And, in fact, I think your answer in subpart d when you were asked did you consider setting the saturation non‑letter rates .2 cents higher and letter rates lower, your answer was no, you didn't, that it would not be consistent.



Back to my concern, though, with the high density saturation non‑letter pass‑through.  With the cost difference there, .83 cents, did you consider making that rate difference to be .8 cents instead of .9 cents so that it would be less than the 100 percent pass‑through?


A
What inputs to the formula would that have required?


Q
Well, I'm asking you if you considered setting that at .8 and then working back to deduce what else you might change elsewhere in the tree in order to make that come out to be .8 rather than .9.  Did you say, gee, I'd really like to bring that under 100 percent, let me set that at .8 and jiggle with it to see what other changes might have to be made to accommodate that?


A
Are you referring to the change in the ‑‑ it would be in work table D on page M of my workpaper 1 from the ‑‑


Q
Well, I wasn't getting that detailed.  I was actually looking at just the difference between the saturation non‑letters and high density non‑letters and just looking at the rates at that level.  If you want to go in the workpapers, that's fine.


A
No, I was just ‑‑ I wanted to make sure I had identified the correct number.


Q
No, I'm looking at the difference between saturation non‑letters and high density non‑letters where the rate differential is .9 cents and the cost differential is .83 and I'm asking you did you consider fixing the rate differential, which I understand is an output, of making it 0.8 or did you consider changing other inputs so you would result in a .08 cent rate differential there?


A
I looked at a combination of other inputs to get different pass‑throughs and to meet the rate design guidelines that I outlined as well as to support the proposed classification change for bar coding ECR and ECR high density and saturation letters, this figure was satisfactory.


Q
So did you consider any other rate differentials between saturation non‑letters and high density non‑letters than the 0.9 cents?


A
I considered many differentials and looked at their impact on the other rates because it's a dynamic formula that's complicated.  There are many inputs and many outputs.  So to achieve the relationships that I needed to achieve, I found that I couldn't change that.


Q
As you sit here today, do you recall running a combination of inputs that produced a 0.8 cents and thinking, gee, that's good, but I have this problem somewhere lese?


A
I don't specifically recall that.  I actually don't recall many of the iterations.  I ran a lot of them and tried to juggle many considerations.


Q
Okay.  So the bottom line here is if that pass‑through ‑‑ it's your testimony that the pass‑through is minimally above 100 percent, which I think is the phrase you used a few minutes ago, in the great scheme of things here that's okay because it's part of the tradeoffs implicit in rate design?


A
Well, it's because the end rates that are a result of all the considerations that I've outlined in my testimony met the criteria that I was looking for.


Q
Okay.  And so I can go back and tell the members of my client that use high density mail to compete with others who might use saturation non‑letter mail that they have to pay a little bit ‑‑ you know, .2 cents higher per piece more than previously we were paying more because, well, it just worked out that way?  



Is there a better answer I can give them?  



When they look at the gap ‑‑ members of my client who use high density mail to mail in competition with saturation mailers are no faced with a .9 cent rate difference, they pay that much more per piece than their competition, I can go back and tell them, well, the rate design witness says that's minimally above 100 percent, it's okay.  



I mean, is there anything better I can tell them?


A
You'd be welcome to share my testimony with them.


Q
Oh, they'd be delighted to read that, I'm sure.  Do you know what the revenue effect would be if you had set that discount at 0.8 cents and made no other changes?  That would have increased the revenue, right?


A
Not necessarily.


Q
Not necessarily?  So do you know what the revenue effect would be if you had frozen that discount or rate difference, it's not a discount, a rate difference at 0.8 cents and made no other changes?


A
No, I don't know.


Q
Okay.  Did you ever go back to Mr. Moeller and say, you know, I have this one little issue in ECR rate design and might be able to fix it if you adjusted the revenue requirement I'm supposed to recover?


A
By issue, are you referring to the pass‑through percentage?


Q
Yes.  Was that something that concerned you enough ever to mention it to Mr. Moeller so he might take into account in deciding the institutional cost assignments?


A
I don't recall speaking with Mr. Moeller specifically about the 108.3 percent pass‑through.  We, of course, looked at the entire set of ECR rates and non‑profit ECR rates to see if they met the requirements that we were looking for and we determined that indeed they did and that the proposals were fair and balanced.



MR. BAKER:  Mr. Chairman, I believe that concludes my questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Baker.



Are there any other participants who would like to cross‑examine?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Covington.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Good afternoon, Ms. Hope.  I wanted to ask a few general question as related to your testimony.



First of all, there was some concern that I had with regard to some prior proposals that have come before the rate case in a similar fashion.  Now, I do take into consideration that this is your first time being a witness here at the commission so I don't know whether that's going to prove to be something that you will enjoy or something that may turn out to be a curse.



With regard to your proposal, previously there's been some concern as to the effect that the costs that you all arrive at, there's been some concern as to whether or not small businesses can find themselves in a position to still be able to rely on the mail or to use the mail from advertising standpoint of view.  So if I was, say, not an Adfor or Val‑Pak, what is the likelihood that I would be able to actually benefit from what it is that you all are advocating in R‑2000‑1?



THE WITNESS:  I've met the revenue requirement for commercial ECR at a 6.2 percent overall increase, which I think ‑‑ of course, that's an output of Witness Moeller, the rates level witness, desire to balance the revenue requirement and subclass requirements.  In terms of small businesses, certainly my understanding is that many of them would benefit from the reduced pound rate and, in fact, there is some justification, quite a bit of justification, in my opinion, for reducing the pound rate even further than the 4 cents that's proposed in my docket.  



I kept the proposal very moderate for a variety of reasons which are outlined in my testimony, but small mailers and small businesses that mail pieces that would be affected by the pound rate decrease would certainly benefit from that.



And, again, that's, I think, a balanced part of my proposal.  I think that I've met the requirements, I've maintained the rate relationships, I've taken previous dockets into account, and recommend the reduced pound rate of 4 cents.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  All right.  Let me ask you this, Ms. Hope.  And I guess I'm fair to assume, previously here at the commission, regular ECR has been looked at as being mail that is more demographically targeted and ECR has been looked at those pieces that's more or less geographically targeted, correct?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  Standard regular mail would tend to be demographically ‑‑ it could be across the country, but individuals with certain interests or who tend to want to buy certain types of things could be scattered across the country and benefit from standard regular rates.  Where standard ECR ‑‑ you're right, it's geographically located.  That's the concept that the carrier route presort really supports.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Are you familiar with Public Law 106‑384?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I am.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Which was adopted back during October of 2000.  From your standpoint of view, and you've only been at the Postal Service since 1998, do you have an opinion or do you foresee any changes to the method of developing rates for these preferred subclasses in the near future?



THE WITNESS:  I wasn't actually involved with the discussion surrounding the change to the revenue foregone reform act, but it's my impression that many considerations were taken into account and that some of the problems that had existed in setting non‑profit rates prior to enactment of that law were addressed in that amendment to the RFRA.  So based on that, I would, without knowing a lot of the details, suppose that there would not be significant changes and certainly not in the near future.  This law was just enacted very recently.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Yes.  Do you have any idea as to how long mailers would ‑‑ it would take for them to update their software to be able to comply with ‑‑ not withstanding the current proposed classification changes?



THE WITNESS:  In terms of the bar coding requirement?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Mm‑hmm.



THE WITNESS:  I don't know that offhand.  No.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  As far as the break point, when you first came to the Postal Service in your capacity, right now, the break point is at 3.3.  



Did you go back prior to 1991 before the introduction of destination entry discounts to see what the history has been as far as the break point is concerned to see whether there will ever be any permanency as far as standard A mail is concerned in this regard?



THE WITNESS:  I did not look at the history prior to that time period.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  All right.  Today, there has been a lot of mentioning of Witness Moeller and Witness Daniels.  Did you take the time to look at anything that was contained in Witness Daniels' last cost study?



THE WITNESS:  I read Witness Daniels' testimony in the previous docket.  I don't recall the specifics but I did go through that fairly carefully.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Do you remember reading anything about any tallies and how they could possibly create anomalous costs?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I do.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Do you have an opinion as to what effect that can have, be it minute or drastic, as it would relate to costs in not so much the overall subclass, but any preferred subclass?



THE WITNESS:  Well, I can speak about the ECR subclass.  Certainly from reading that docket it appeared that there were small or thin tallies in some of the specific ounce increments, especially at either end of the out spectrum when you're looking at the weight/cost relationship ounce by ounce.



Fortunately for my rate design, I did not need to look at the ounce by ounce cost.  I could look at a bigger range so that some anomalies that you might see for costs from one ounce increment to the next would be smoothed by the averaging of that.



So I'm aware that that's an issue, but I feel that for the way that I used the costs, it's not something that I felt jeopardized the legitimacy of Witness Schenk's cost study in this docket.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  This is more like a question, an opinion I am trying to elicit from you.  Thus far in several other dockets, be it mail classification cases or rate cases, I don't think the Postal Rate Commission has ever been afforded from the United States Postal Service standpoint of view, at least from what I can gather, a study of cost support for the pound rate because there have been contentions, Ms. Hope, that some of the time because of the intense competition over in the saturation market that this pound rate situation has a tendency to outweigh other factors.



Do you have an opinion as to that one way or the other?  And then, if so, is there any evidence out there now that would say that a reduced pound rate would diver delivery volumes from, say, a private carrier?  Would it cause them to want to come over to USPS and then likewise would it cause me as a mailer to leave the Postal Service and find some alternative means of getting my product to the consumer?



THE WITNESS:  I'm not aware of competitive studies regarding that.  Certainly in the volume forecasts using the test year after rates scenario the reduced pound rate, the rates that resulted from the reduced pound rate were taken into consideration by our forecasters.  So I feel comfortable that the test year after rates projections including my moderate proposal to reduce the pound rate by 4 cents have been taken into account in my projections for test year after rates revenue.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  You mean the 63.8 to 59.8, that 4 cents decrease, correct?



THE WITNESS:  That's correct.  And that was taken into account in the rates that the forecasters used and that they have all sorts of models which take some of the competitive issues that you raised, I believe, into account.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  And one final question.  Mr. Omas as well as Mr. Baker have kind of touched on pass‑throughs and I notice from the testimony that you presented here to us in this docket that your pass‑throughs are higher.



What's your opinion as far as USPS versus PRC cost methodologies?  I'm saying we understand that there's probably not going to be any common ground.  In other words, let's just say that we don't think that there probably will ever be any total agreement, but do you have an opinion from the ECR cost differential standpoint of view whether there is ever going to be any close reflection as it would pertain to the overall rate design formula?



THE WITNESS:  In terms of the pass‑throughs that you were discussing, I think what makes a lot of sense is regardless of which model you're using, when you're analyzing the differences, look at the measured cost pass‑throughs which are the monetary changes for the mailer, rather than concentrate on the percentages.  Because, again, I can't go into the detail, I'm not aware of all the detail and the difference in costing methodologies, but my concern is really to have fair and reasonable pass‑throughs for the mailers at all points where pass‑throughs apply.  And that's why I think we need to worry a little bit less about the exact number, you know, whether it's 8 percentage points higher than 100 or whatever, and look at the actual monetary savings to the mailer.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  I could live with that.  Thanks, Ms. Hope.



That's all I have, Chairman Omas.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Alverno, would you like some time with your witness?



Excuse me.  Mr. Baker.



MR. BAKER:  Mr. Omas, after Commissioner Covington's questions, I feel compelled to ask a couple more questions of Ms. Hope.



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
In response to one of Commissioner Covington's first questions, I believe you stated that you thought ‑‑ I think you used the word "many" small businesses would benefit from the reduction in the pound rate.  Do you remember that discussion with Commissioner Covington?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Would you agree with me that whether any, not many, but any, advertiser would benefit from that depends entirely on the prices charged by the shared mailer to advertisers who wish to participate in the mailing?


A
Yes, assuming that the business is using the shared mailer's services.


Q
Right.


A
Yes.


Q
And isn't it the case that your testimony provides us with no information on the rates charged by shared mailers to their participating advertisers?  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
And an advertiser that participates would benefit only if the shared mailer chose to reduce its rates, rather than just pocketing the difference.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  That's correct.


Q
Okay.  And in your capacity as a rate design expert, do you regularly collect rate cards of ECR shared mailers?


A
No, I don't.


Q
Okay.  And has any shared mailer told you or committed to you that if the Postal Service reduced the pound rate as proposed that they would in fact reduce the rates they charge some advertisers?


A
No, they haven't.



MR. BAKER:  Okay.  No more questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional question for Witness Hope?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Now, Mr. Alverno, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. ALVERNO:  Please, Mr. Chairman, would ten minutes be okay?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Fine.  We'll all come back at five minutes of four.



(A brief recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Alverno?



MR. ALVERNO:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We do have some redirect.  May I proceed?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. ALVERNO:


Q
Ms. Hope, let me take you back to the cross‑examination by Mr. Olson on behalf of Val‑Pak and he asked you about the automation requirements that would apply to high density and saturation letters under your proposal.  Do you recall that dialogue?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
And he asked you about the draft regulations that would attend that particular change.  Do you recall that?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
And you said something to the effect that the draft was not finalized for circulation.  What did that mean?


A
That meant that the draft has not been finalized for public circulation or for publishing.  The draft has not been published yet.


Q
That is, in the Federal Register?


A
In the Federal Register.  Correct.


Q
Okay.  Ms. Hope, now let me take you to a point in the cross‑examination by Mr. Olson where he raised a hypothetical and in that hypothetical he suggested or he alleged that there was a misattribution of costs to letters and he suggested that as a result of that the information in your Table 3 was somehow implicated or affected.



What conclusions have you drawn about that particular hypothetical?


A
Well, I couldn't answer the hypothetical in detail because I don't know what changes would have occurred.  If I can just bring everyone to Table 3 once again, Table 3, which is a comparison of ECR cost coverages, is only looking at piece rated and pound rates pieces, shape is not an issue in my Table 3.  



Shape is absolutely not covered here.  I don't discuss letters, I don't discuss non‑letters, I don't discuss flats, I don't discuss parcels.  There's nothing about shape.  I'm looking at the piece and the pound rates at the two dividing lines, 3.0 and 3.5.



Mr. Olson's hypothetical that you referred to suggested that if there was some misattribution of costs to letters it would change the implicit coverages and possibly weaken this illustration.



I disagree with that because it depends on the source of the misattribution.  If non‑letters that were piece rated were the source of the misattribution, it would not affect this at all.  It would only affect it potentially if non‑letters that were pound rated were the source of any cost problems.  But I feel strongly that this table has data that is useful and that supports my pound rate proposal.


Q
Okay, Ms. Hope.  Now let me take you to another point in the cross‑examination by Mr. Olson and in that cross‑examination you were asked about the relative efficiency of processing ECR high density and saturation letters on automation into DPS sequence and you stated that you thought it might be cheaper to process them on automation.



What other conclusions could one draw about the processing of ECR letters on automation?


A
Whether or not ECR letters would be processed on automation would really be a local decision and something that is not ‑‑ it's not something that I had testified to in detail.  It's really something that should be directed to Witness Kingsley because it will depend on the circumstances.


Q
In other words ‑‑


A
On local circumstances.



MR. ALVERNO:  Mr. Chairman, that's all we have for redirect.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Baker?



MR. BAKER:  One quick follow‑up.


RECROSS‑EXAMINATION



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Ms. Hope, on the Table 3 redirect, I want to make sure I understand what you're saying.  You were concerned about what might be ‑‑ in the hypothetical instance of there having been a misallocation of costs, you would be concerned about the source of the misallocation.  And if I listened correctly, I think what you said was this, and let me repeat it and you tell me if I heard it right.



If detached address labels associated with pound rated flats had been costed as letters, that situation would present the source of potential problem in Table 3.  Is that correct?


A
I didn't specifically refer to detached address labels.  Any change in the costs.


Q
Right.  Any change.  Pound rated flats?


A
Pound rated non‑letters.


Q
Non‑letters?  Okay.  Any change in pound rated non‑letters for things that should have been costed as letters.


A
I'm sorry, costed ‑‑


Q
All right.  Okay.  All right.


A
I'm sorry, could you repeat that?


Q
Why don't you repeat ‑‑ any change ‑‑ I interrupted you and you were about to say it.  Any change in non‑letter ‑‑ any pound rated non‑letters?


A
Well, what I should do is back up.


Q
Okay.


A
If the source of the misattribution in this hypothetical were piece rated non‑letters, it would not change the table at all.  You have to know the source of the misattribution to determine whether it would have an impact on the implicit coverages in Table 3.  There could be a change in the implicit coverages in Table 3 if the source of the misattribution were piece rated non‑letters, that is, flats or parcels.


Q
Don't you mean pound rated non‑letters?


A
I'm sorry, pound rated.  I've gone through this so many times.  Yes.  If they were pound rated.



MR. BAKER:  All right.  No more questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Baker.



Ms. Hope, that completes your testimony here today.



Excuse me.  Is there anyone else who would like to ‑‑ is there any redirect on the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'm sorry, I'm jumping the gun.



So that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record and I hope you enjoyed your first visit to the PRC.



THE WITNESS:  It was very interesting.



(The witness was excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This concludes today's hearing.  We will reconvene on January 11th at 9:30 a.m., when we will receive testimony from Postal Service witnesses Kingsley and Moeller.



Thank you and have a good day.

//



(Whereupon, at 4:05 p.m. the hearing in the

above‑entitled matter was adjourned, to reconvene at

9:30 a.m. on Friday, January 11, 2002.)
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